Main Office: 1004-Landooz Road, Prince George, BC V2K 5S3

Phone # 250-962-1603 Fax # 250-962-9552 Toll-Free # 1-877-621-1603 Vancouver Office: 1020-1200-West 73rd Avenue, Vancouver, BC V6P 6G5

Phone # 778-945-9911 Fax # 778-945-9916 Toll-Free # 1-833-381-7622

BC ASSEMBLY OF FIRST NATIONS Online Special Chiefs Assembly

Thursday August 13th, 2020

10:30AM - 12:00PM Via Zoom

FINAL NOTICE

To:All BC Chiefs and DelegatesDate:August 10, 2020From:BCAFN Board of DirectorsPages:71RE:BCAFN ONLINE SPECIAL CHIEFS ASSEMBLY

The BC Assembly of First Nations (BCAFN) will be hosting an online Special Chiefs Assembly on Thursday August 13, 2020 via Zoom. This Special Chiefs Assembly is a duly convened political meeting and is intended for Chiefs and proxies to consider and adopt new online election rules.

Date:	Thursday, August 13, 2020
Meeting Time:	10:30AM – 12:00PM
Registration:	 2-step Registration Process: Register in advance for this meeting: https://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZMvcOmqqDgpG9dTUiE-jAWmgODET0_7P_my After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing information about the meeting and zoom orientation. Please fill out the attached registration form and send to joanna.prince@bcafn.ca Please register by 12pm Wednesday August 12, 2020
Zoom Orientation:	Wednesday, August 12, 2020, 2:30PM-4:00PM. This session is an opportunity for deletes to learn and practice how the Zoom video conference and phone connection features will be used during the meeting to support registration, protocol, presentations, speaking and voting. A link will be sent to registered delegates.

Main Office: 1004-Landooz Road, Prince George, BC V2K 5S3

Phone # 250-962-1603 Fax # 250-962-9552 Toll-Free # 1-877-621-1603 Vancouver Office: 1020-1200-West 73rd Avenue, Vancouver, BC V6P 6G5

Phone # 778-945-9911 Fax # 778-945-9916 Toll-Free # 1-833-381-7622

All inquiries, letters of proxy and registrations can be forwarded to the BCAFN Staff, Joanna Prince at:

1020-1200 W.73rd, Vancouver, BC Cell: 778-835-2110 **Office:** 778-945-9911 Fax: 778-945-9916 Email: joanna.prince@bcafn.ca

NOTICE ATTACHMENTS:

<u>Registration form</u>: To register, please complete and submit the attached registration form no later than <u>Wednesday</u>, <u>August 12, 2020 at 12:00 p.m.</u> to Joanna Prince at joanna.prince@bcafn.ca.

As this is the first assembly BCAFN will be hosting online, we ask that participants please adhere to the Registration deadline. Late Registrations received after 12:00 p.m. on August 13, 2020 may not be able to fully participate in the SCA until Registration information can be verified.

Proxy letter: We have attached our proxy template should you not be able to attend this meeting. Completed proxy forms may be emailed to joanna.prince@bcafn.ca or faxed to our office at 778-945-9916.

<u>**Travel and Accommodation Notice**</u>: Travel and accommodation expenses may be provided for BC Chiefs or Chiefs' proxy if they do not have the required bandwidth, wifi infrastructure required to connect remotely from your home/community. Please contact Joanna Prince at 778-945-9911 for additional information or if you have any questions.

Resolutions: Please see attached Resolution 17/2020, Adoption of Online Voting Framework

Agenda: Please see attached draft agenda.

Draft Online Voting Framework to the Governance Manual: Please see the attached clean and tracked changed draft online Voting Framework to be considered at this Special Chiefs Assembly.

On June 1, the BCAFN Board of Directors advised Chiefs that, in light of the safety/health guidelines and restrictions that are in place due to COVID-19, a new date and format for the AGM and elections will be determined. The Board endeavored through a member survey to solicit feedback into the format, timing and structure of the AGM and elections. As a result of this engagement, please see the <u>Draft Online Voting</u> Framework to the Governance Manual for your review.

#honouringourancestors

bcafn

A REAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPERT

Main Office: 1004-Landooz Road, Prince George, BC V2K 5S3

Phone # 250-962-1603 Fax # 250-962-9552 Toll-Free # 1-877-621-1603 Vancouver Office: 1020-1200-West 73rd Avenue, Vancouver, BC V6P 6G5

Phone # 778-945-9911 Fax # 778-945-9916 Toll-Free # 1-833-381-7622

BCAFN Special Chiefs Assembly August 13, 2020

REGISTRATION FORM TO PARTICPATE IN ONLINE SCA via ZOOM

Last Name:		First Name:	
Title/Job Title:			
First Nation/Organization:			
Street Address:			
City:		Postal Code:	
Phone:	Fax:		Cell:
Email:			

Please identify the manner in which you will be participating in the SCA. If you will be participating via telephone, please list the number you will be calling from for Registration and verification purposes.

Chief	🗌 via webcam	via telephone =>
Proxy Holder	🗌 via webcam	via telephone =>
Participatory Representative*	🗌 via webcam	via telephone =>
Observer**	🗌 via webcam	via telephone =>

* <u>Participatory Representative</u>s include those who:

- a. Holds office either as a hereditary Chief, traditional leader of a member First Nation, Grand Chief, head of a First Nation provincial/territorial political organization, or head of a tribal council and as such may speak on any Agenda item;
- b. Is the head of a Treaty group or a First Nation organization or association with which the BC Assembly of First Nations has entered into a written protocol that allows for invitations to be extended to such persons to attend and be permitted to speak at Assemblies on specific issues, as authorized by the protocol;
- c. Is a member of the BCAFN Board of Directors but is no longer a Chief pursuant to the Society's Constitution and Bylaws and Policy and Procedures Manual; or
- d. Is a Committee Representative pursuant to the Society's Constitution and Bylaws and Policy and Procedures Manual.

**<u>Any</u> person who is ineligible to register as a Chief, Proxy Holder, Participatory Representative, Elder or Student Observer may apply to register as an Observer.

Registration Deadline: Wednesday, August 12th, 2020

#honouringourancestors

bcafn

<u>NOTE</u>: Recommended minimum bandwidth to participate effectively via zoom using a webcam is 600 kbps, please check with your service provider to ensure capability. In the event access from your community is not effective there are options provided by BCAFN to Chiefs/ Proxies to participate.

Please contact us if your service is not adequate to participate via webcam.



Main Office: 1004-Landooz Road, Prince George, BC V2K 5S3

Phone # 250-962-1603 Fax # 250-962-9552 Toll-Free # 1-877-621-1603 Vancouver Office: 1020-1200-West 73rd Avenue, Vancouver, BC V6P 6G5

Phone # 778-945-9911 Fax # 778-945-9916 Toll-Free # 1-833-381-7622

SAMPLE LETTER OF PROXY

TO COMPLETE PROXY LETTER INSERT ORIGINAL LETTERHEAD OF COMMUNITY HERE

(Please advise Proxy holders to keep a photocopy of their proxy letter)

Date:

[Your Address]

ATTENTION: REGISTRATION

RE: BCAFN Online Special Chiefs Assembly – August 13, 2020

I, Chief	of the	First Nation, do
hereby delegate		to act as a proxy and vote on behalf of the
	First Nation at th	ne BCAFN Online Special Chiefs Assembly on August 13,
2020. My proxy can be reached	by email at:	and by telephone at: -
Regards,		
(Chief's Signature)	(Print	ced Chief's name)

#honouringourancestors

bcafn



1004 Landooz Road Prince George, BC V2K 5S3 Website: www.bcafn.ca

BCAFN SPECIAL CHIEFS ASSEMBLY - ONLINE AUGUST 13, 2020

Resolution 17/2020

SUBJECT:	ADOPTION OF ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK
MOVED BY:	
SECONDED BY:	
DECISION:	

WHEREAS:

- A. On May 29, 2020, the Board of Directors resolved that, in light of the COVID-19 pandemic, it would determine the date and format of the 2020 AGM and the election of Regional Chief, two directors and a Female Youth Representative (the "Elections") in consultation with members and the Governance Committee, and directed the BCAFN Electoral Officer to oversee the member consultation.
- B. In June, members were provided with an opportunity to respond to an online survey regarding the date and format of the 2020 AGM and the Elections.
- C. On July 3, 2020, the Board of Directors considered the results of the member survey and instructed legal counsel and the Electoral Officer to draft rules and procedures for the Elections (the "**Online Voting Framework**").
- D. Bylaws 5.4 and 8.3 provide that the election of directors and the Regional Chief are to be conducted in accordance with the Governance Manual. Accordingly, the proposed Online Voting Framework has been integrated into the existing Governance Manual in the form attached as Schedule "A" (the "**Draft Amended Governance Manual**").
- E. Bylaw 12.2 requires that the Governance Manual may only be amended by an ordinary resolution at an assembly of the Chiefs.
- F. On July 17, 2020, after considering the proposed Online Voting Framework and comments received on it by members of the Governance Committee, the Board of Directors resolved to put forward the Draft Amended Governance Manual for consideration and adoption by the Chiefs in Assembly at a Special Chiefs Assembly called for that purpose.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

- 1. The BCAFN Chiefs-in-Assembly support that the existing Governance Manual be repealed and replaced with the document attached as Schedule "A," and
- 2. The BCAFN Chiefs-in-Assembly direct the BCAFN Board of Directors to ensure that the elections at the 2020 Annual General Meeting are undertaken in accordance with the Governance Manual as replaced by this Resolution.



BRITISH COLUMBIA ASSEMBLY OF FIRST NATIONS 1004 Landooz Road Prince George, BC V2K 5S3

www.bcafn.ca

BC ASSEMBLY OF FIRST NATIONS ONLINE SPECIAL CHIEFS ASSEMBLY AUGUST 13, 2020 10:30AM – 12:00PM Via Zoom

NOTE: Please log into the meeting via zoom link at least 15 minutes prior to 10:30am

OBJECTIVE OF MEETING: to review and endorse the Online Voting Framework for the upcoming Regional Chief and Board Director elections at the November 2020 Annual General Meeting

- DRAFT AGENDA -

Thursday, Au	igust 13 Chair: Harold Tarbell
10:30 AM	OPENING PRAYER - Dr. Gwendolyn Point and Dr. Robert Joseph, Knowledge Keepers
10:35 AM	WELCOME AND OPENING REMARKS – Regional Chief Terry Teegee
10:40 AM	OVERVIEW OF SCA OBJECTIVE, RULES OF ORDER AND ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA – Harold Tarbell, Chair
10:50 AM	ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK (AMENDMENTS TO GOVERNANCE MANUAL) – Darren Haines, BCAFN Legal Counsel and Ron Laufer, BCAFN Electoral Officer
11:15 AM	RESOLUTION 17/2020 - Discussion and adoption
11:45 AM	 PREPARATION FOR 2020 ELECTIONS Overview and information of online voting platform – Ron Laufer, BCAFN Electoral Officer
12:00 PM	CLOSING PRAYER AND ADJOURNMENT - Dr. Gwendolyn Point and Dr. Robert Joseph, Knowledge Keepers

#honouringourancestors

bcafn

Draft Addition of Online Voting Framework

<mark>July 17, 2020</mark>

BRITISH COLUMBIA ASSEMBLY OF FIRST NATIONS



Governance Manual

Page 2 of 32

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS
ARTICLE 2 ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE 6
ARTICLE 3 PURPOSES OF THE GOVERNANCE MANUAL
Purposes7
ARTICLE 4 REGIONAL CHIEF7
Mandate
Responsibilities and Authority
Accountability
Regional Chief's Designate
Resignation and Removal9
Reporting10
ARTICLE 5 BOARD OF DIRECTORS 10
Mandate11
Responsibilities and Authority
Accountability11
Reporting12
ARTICLE 6 cooperation between REGIONAL chief and the board 12
ARTICLE 7 MEMBERSHIP 12
ARTICLE 7 MEMBERSHIP
Voting
Voting 13 Dues 13
Voting 13 Dues 13 ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES 13
Voting 13 Dues 13 ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES 13 Appointment and Representation 13
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14Replacement14
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14Replacement14Duties of Member and Member Delegate15
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14Replacement14Duties of Member and Member Delegate15ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS15
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14Replacement14Duties of Member and Member Delegate15ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS15Participating Member of the AFN15
Voting13Dues13ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES13Appointment and Representation13Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14No verification by Society14Removal of Member Delegate14Replacement14Duties of Member and Member Delegate15ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS15Participating Member of the AFN15AFN Councils15

ARTICLE 10 ELECTIONS	17
Purposes and Principles	17
Appointment and Removal of Electoral Officer	17
Duties and Responsibilities of Electoral Officer	
Nominations	19
Online Elections in Exceptional Circumstances	
Voting	
Counting the Votes	20
Proxies	
Scrutineers	
Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent	
Electing Directors	
Conduct of Incumbent Regional Chief during the Campaign Period	
ARTICLE 11 ADVISORY COMMITTEES	
ARTICLE 12 WORKING GROUPS	
ARTICLE 13 OATH OF OFFICE	
SCHEDULE "A": PRINCIPLES TO COMBAT BULLYING AND HARASSMENT	
SCHEDULE "B": DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF ELECTORAL OFFICER	
SCHEDULE "C": ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK	

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 In this Governance Manual, unless the context otherwise requires:

"Advisory Committee" means a temporary committee established by the members in accordance with Article 12;

"AFN" means the national Assembly of First Nations;

"AFN Committee" means a committee established by the Chiefs-in-Assembly of the AFN;

"AFN Council" means the AFN Elders Council, the AFN Womens' Council or the AFN Youth Council;

"AFN Executive Committee" has the meaning set out in Section 9.2;

"BCAFN Representative" means an individual validly elected or appointed to represent BCAFN on any AFN Committee or AFN Council or any other regional or national body, as further set out in in Article 9;

"BCAFN Resources" includes any membership or confidential information, financial resources, office facilities, equipment, supplies, personnel or any other property or resource of the BCAFN;

"Campaign Period" has the meaning set out in Section 10.15;

"Chief of Staff" means the most senior employee of the Society that directly or indirectly manages all other employees;

"Elder Advisors" mean the individuals appointed as Elder Advisors pursuant to Section 2.7;

"Electoral Officer" means the individual appointed pursuant to Section 10.3;

"First Nations-in-Assembly" means the First Nation members of the AFN;

"Strategies" has the meaning set out in Section 4.6; and

"Working Group" means a temporary working group established by the Board in accordance with Article 13.

- 1.2 Words not specifically defined in this Governance Manual have the same meaning as defined in Bylaw 1.1.
- 1.3 Each schedule referenced in and attached to this Governance Manual is integral to and forms part of the Governance Manual.

1.4 If any provisions of this Governance Manual conflict with the Constitution or Bylaws, the Constitution and Bylaws will prevail to the extent of such conflict.

ARTICLE 2 ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

- 2.1 BCAFN is a "Provincial Territorial Organization" of the AFN, representing First Nations in British Columbia, including but not limited to First Nations currently engaged in the treaty process, those who have signed modern treaties, and those who fall under historic treaty agreements such as the Douglas Treaties and Treaty 8.
- 2.2 BCAFN is a society incorporated pursuant to the laws of the Province of British Columbia under incorporation no. S-45919 and governed in accordance with the *Societies Act*, the Constitution, the Bylaws and the BCAFN Policy Manuals in force from time to time.
- 2.3 BCAFN is comprised of three (3) primary governance branches: the members, the Regional Chief, and the Board.
- 2.4 The Regional Chief serves as BCAFN's primary political leader, spokesperson and representative.
- 2.5 BCAFN is further governed by the Board, composed of directors elected from among member delegates to each serve a 3-year term.
- 2.6 The Board is responsible for:
- (a) governing the day to day operations and internal functioning of BCAFN;
- (b) overseeing BCAFN's initiatives, as set by the Regional Chief on behalf of BCAFN and as directed by resolutions of the members;
- (c) supporting and advising the Regional Chief generally in between member meetings; and
- (d) overseeing and maintaining the Regional Chief's political accountability to members.
- 2.7 The Regional Chief will appoint two elders, one man and one woman, each from a BC First Nation, to act as Elder Advisors and provide guidance and mentorship to the Regional Chief, the Board, employees and the Chiefs-in-Assembly for the duration of their terms in office.
- 2.8 BCAFN hosts Special Chiefs Assemblies and Annual General Meetings to allow members to engage in open discussions and provide community-driven directives to the Regional Chief by way of ordinary resolutions.

Governing Documents

- 2.9 The primary governing documents of the Society are its Constitution, which describes the overarching goals and purposes of BCAFN, and its Bylaws, which set out the internal processes and procedures which govern the Society. Current copies of the Constitution and Bylaws of BCAFN can be found on its website at www.bcafn.ca.
- 2.10 Documents of the Society, other than those governing documents referred to in Section 2.9 and publicly available on the Society's website, may be provided to members upon written request to the Chief of Staff and, if relevant to an Annual General Meeting, will be emailed or faxed to members in advance and provided to meeting registrants on a USB device upon arrival at such Annual General Meeting.
- 2.11 The Board will coordinate and direct the review of each BCAFN Policy Manual other than this Governance Manual no less than every two (2) years. This Governance Manual will be periodically reviewed by the Governance Committee in accordance with Article 9 of the Bylaws.
- 2.12 Any questions or concerns from members about the policies or procedures set out in any BCAFN Policy Manual must be provided in writing to the Board via the Chief of Staff.

ARTICLE 3 PURPOSES OF THE GOVERNANCE MANUAL

Purposes

- 3.1 The purposes of this Governance Manual are to:
- (a) provide, together with the Constitution and Bylaws, a comprehensive framework that formalizes roles, responsibilities and activities as they relate to effective and consistent governance of the Society;
- (b) define operational procedures to ensure and promote accountability and transparency, including appropriate separation of politics and administration; and
- (c) clarify the individual roles, responsibilities and accountabilities of all the Society's governance entities.

ARTICLE 4 REGIONAL CHIEF

- 4.1 The Regional Chief serves as BCAFN's primary political leader, spokesperson and representative.
- 4.2 In addition to his or her duties to the BCAFN, the Regional Chief serves as a member of the AFN Executive Committee, accountable to the First Nations-in-

Assembly, the AFN national chief and the other members of the AFN Executive Committee, as further described in Article 9.

- 4.3 The Regional Chief is elected by members in accordance with the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.
- 4.4 At least sixty (60) days in advance of an election for Regional Chief, the Board, having regard to the Regional Chief's duties and responsibilities and the Society's current and projected financial resources, will
- (a) determine the salary, vacation entitlements, any travel or other expense allowances, and any health, disability or retirement benefits that will be available to the incoming Regional Chief for his or her term of office, and
- (b) ensure that the Regional Chief's Terms of Office is amended as may be necessary to reflect the terms under subsection (a).

Mandate

- 4.5 The Regional Chief's mandate during his or her term of office is to:
- (a) uphold the Constitution, Bylaws and all BCAFN Policy Manuals approved from time to time by the members or the Board, as the case may be; and
- (b) ensure that the priorities and concerns of members, as articulated in resolutions, are included in national and provincial political discussions and within AFN decision-making processes.

Responsibilities and Authority

- 4.6 For greater clarity, to fulfil his or her mandate, the Regional Chief has the authority and responsibility to take actions and decisions that include, but are not limited to:
- (a) developing the communication and advocacy strategies that are necessary to give effect to member directives provided by way of ordinary resolutions (the "Strategies");
- (b) with the advice of the Board, responding to emerging issues and opportunities that are of concern to members;
- (c) acting in his or her capacity as BCAFN spokesperson;
- (d) acting in his or her capacity as a member of the AFN Executive Committee and AFN Committees in accordance with Article 9;
- (e) working with the Board and the Chief of Staff to ensure that the Society either has or will obtain the financial and human resources to implement the Strategies; and

(f) implementing the Strategies, which may include giving direction to relevant BCAFN employees.

Accountability

4.7 The Regional Chief is accountable to and receives direction from the members by way of resolution, and is responsible for working cooperatively with the Board in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.

Regional Chief's Designate

- 4.8 The Regional Chief will appoint, from among the current directors, a designated representative that will serve as spokesperson on behalf of the Regional Chief from time to time, including during any time when the Regional Chief is temporarily unable to act for a period of three (3) months or less. The appointment of Regional Chief's designate must be approved by the Board.
- 4.9 The Regional Chief's designate will be appointed upon commencement of the Regional Chief's term and replaced as needed during the Regional Chief's term of office if, for example, the Regional Chief's designate ceases to be a director.
- 4.10 If the Regional Chief's designate is ever unable to fulfil his or her duties for any reason, the Board and the Regional Chief may together select another director to step in to perform such duties until the Regional Chief or his or her designate resumes office.
- 4.11 Unless conducting authorized BCAFN business further to requests made by the Board, the Regional Chief's designate will refrain from making any major decisions during his or her temporary appointment to office of the Regional Chief and will not use any BCAFN Resources without obtaining prior approval from the Board. The Regional Chief's designate will only carry out those spokesperson duties of the Regional Chief as are necessary and with the support of the Board.
- 4.12 The Regional Chief's designate will not be barred from running for office of Regional Chief following his or her term as Regional Chief's designate.

Resignation and Removal

4.13 If the Governance Committee recommends that the Regional Chief be removed before the expiration of his or her term of office, the members may, by special resolution at a meeting called for that purpose, accept this recommendation, and in such case, the Regional Chief is removed from office and the Regional Chief's designate will act until the next scheduled Special General Meeting or Annual General Meeting, whichever is to occur first, at which time an election will be held for a new Regional Chief in accordance with the Bylaws and the Governance Manual.

- 4.14 Any Regional Chief elected to replace an outgoing Regional Chief prior to the expiry of the outgoing Regional Chief's term will begin his or her new 3-year term of office on the day following his or her election.
- 4.15 The Regional Chief will retire from office on the final day of his or her term unless the Regional Chief is removed under Section 4.13, in which case the Regional Chief's last day in office will be as set out in the special resolution confirming the removal.
- 4.16 For greater certainty, any absence by the Regional Chief of three (3) months or less will be deemed to be temporary and in such cases, the Regional Chief's designate will act on behalf of the Regional Chief until his or her return to office.

Reporting

4.17 The Regional Chief will provide quarterly and annual activity reports to members on developments within BCAFN. The Regional Chief may, in his or her discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN's website at www.bcafn.ca.

ARTICLE 5 BOARD OF DIRECTORS

- 5.1 Candidates for a seat on the Board must be at least eighteen (18) years of age and a member delegate.
- 5.2 If at any time, a director ceases to be a member delegate, the director may continue to serve as a director, but only until the next Annual General Meeting of Special Chiefs Assembly that includes an election of directors, at which time the director's term will be deemed to have ended and a successor will be elected for a new 3-year term in the usual manner.
- 5.3 Employees of BCAFN are not eligible to become directors.
- 5.4 In addition to a director's duty to comply at all times with the Conflict of Interest Guidelines, a director present at a meeting considering a matter for which they have reasonable grounds to believe that they have a conflict of interest or perceived conflict of interest will fully disclose the nature of the conflict or perceived conflict of interest, and remove themselves from the meeting, and not attempt to influence discussions or decisions about the matter.
- 5.5 The remaining directors present and not involved in a conflict may decide that the director who discloses a conflict of interest or perceived conflict of interest can participate in the discussion, and on what conditions.
- 5.6 The Board will nominate from amongst themselves such officers as are prescribed in the Bylaws.

5.7 The Treasurer and the Regional Chief will be authorized signing officers for the Society. The Board may appoint another director or an employee as an authorized signing officer, but such appointment must be made by way of directors' resolution that is passed by at least two-thirds (2/3^{rds}) of the directors.

Mandate

5.8 The mandate of each director during his or her term of office is to uphold the Constitution, Bylaws and all BCAFN Policy Manuals approved from time to time by the members or the Board, as the case may be.

Responsibilities and Authority

- 5.9 The Board's legal authority and responsibility is set out in Bylaw 6.1.
- 5.10 For greater clarity, in order to fulfil its mandate, the Board has the authority and responsibility to take actions and decisions that include, but are not limited to:
- (a) approving annual budgets, financial statements and any significant expenditures in accordance with the Financial Controls Manual;
- (b) approving amendments to the Anti-Harassment Policy, the Human Resources Manual or the Financial Controls Manual or approving any new policy as the Board may determine to be necessary or advisable from time to time;
- (c) approving draft amendments to the Executive Limitations Policy, Code of Conduct, Oath of Office or Standing Rules of Procedure for Assemblies and proposing such draft amendments to the members for approval;
- (d) monitoring compliance with BCAFN Policy Manuals with respect to the recruitment and hiring of senior employees;
- (e) delegating authority to the Regional Chief to recruit and hire the Chief of Staff;
- (f) defining the authority of the Chief of Staff in his or her contract and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals and monitoring his or her compliance with BCAFN Policy Manuals; and
- (g) receiving reports from the Regional Chief and senior employees.

Accountability

5.11 The Board is accountable at all times to the members, and is responsible for working cooperatively with the Regional Chief in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws, and this Governance Manual.

Reporting

5.12 The Board will provide, at a minimum, yearly activity reports to the members on relevant issues, activities and developments occurring at BCAFN. The Board may, in its discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN website at <u>www.bcafn.ca</u>, or by making verbal reports at meetings.

ARTICLE 6 COOPERATION BETWEEN REGIONAL CHIEF AND THE BOARD

- 6.1 Pursuant to Sections 4.7 and 5.11, the Regional Chief and the Board are responsible for working cooperatively in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.
- 6.2 If the Regional Chief disagrees with a decision of the Board that, in the reasonable opinion of the Regional Chief, affects his or her ability to carry out his or her mandate, the Regional Chief may request that the Board delay implementation of such decision until the next Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, whichever comes first, at which time the Regional Chief and the Board will seek direction from the members.
- 6.3 The Board will agree to a request made by the Regional Chief under Section 6.2, unless doing so would put the directors in contravention of their duty to act in the best interests of the Society.
- 6.4 If the Board is of the opinion that a decision or action of the Regional Chief was taken outside of his or her mandate, or was not in accordance with the direction provided by the members, the Board may, after discussion with the Regional Chief
- (a) request that the Regional Chief reconsider such decision or action, and
- (b) if the Regional Chief does not reconsider, the Board may seek direction on such decision or action from the members at the next Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, whichever comes first.

ARTICLE 7 MEMBERSHIP

- 7.1 Any recognized British Columbia First Nation that is not currently a member may give written notice to the Board of its intention to join the BCAFN as a member, and on receipt by the Board of such notice, will become a member of the Society.
- 7.2 Written notice for purposes of 7.1 may be in any form and will include the following:
- (a) the legal and/or traditional name of the First Nation;
- (b) full contact information for notices and other Society communications, including mailing address, email address, and facsimile and telephone numbers;

- (c) the name and contact information of the member delegate along with his or her full contact information; and
- (d) a valid resolution of the First Nation's elected governing body authorizing its member delegate to represent the member at BCAFN.
- 7.3 The Chief of Staff will ensure that a Membership List is maintained that includes current information provided by the members and updated as necessary to reflect any written notices received under Section 7.1.
- 7.4 No changes to the Membership List will be accepted as of the day a notice of a meeting or call for nominations is issued by the Board to the members, until the close of such meeting or election, as the case may be.

Voting

7.5 Every member of the Society is a voting member, entitled to one (1) vote on each matter to be voted on at a meeting of members, in accordance with the Bylaws.

Dues

7.6 There will be no annual or other membership dues for the Society.

ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES

Appointment and Representation

- 8.1 Each member is entitled to one member delegate at any given time. Such member delegate is to be the First Nation's Chief or Chief's designate. Where the First Nation has replaced the Chief and Council system with a different governance system, it may designate a senior political representative as the member delegate.
- 8.2 When attending an Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, a member delegate may also be referred to as a "Chief in Assembly".
- 8.3 A member delegate must represent only the interests of the appointing member.
- 8.4 A member delegate appointed under Section 8.1 remains a member delegate at the pleasure of the appointing member or as otherwise provided in the Bylaws or this Governance Manual.
- 8.5 If a First Nation's member delegate is a Chief or Chief's designate, and that First Nation elects a new Chief, that newly elected Chief will become the member delegate upon taking office, unless or until the member provides written notice to the Chief of Staff in accordance with Section 8.9.

Page 14 of 32

Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society

- 8.6 After receipt by the Society of notice of the appointment of a member delegate, that member delegate is entitled to:
- (a) receive notice of meetings of the Society;
- (b) attend and participate in meetings;
- (c) vote in elections;
- (d) vote on ordinary and special resolutions on behalf of the appointing member; and
- (e) participate and act on behalf of the member for any Society purpose.

No verification by Society

8.7 The Society is not responsible for verifying the legal validity of any member delegate or for ensuring compliance with any instructions given by a member to a member delegate.

Removal of Member Delegate

- 8.8 A person is removed as a member delegate upon
- (a) receipt by the Chief of Staff of a valid resolution in writing of the appointing member confirming the termination or replacement of its member delegate,
- (b) receipt by the Chief of Staff of the resignation in writing of the member delegate,
- (c) failing to be re-elected by their First Nation as the Chief or senior political representative of their community,
- (d) the death of the member delegate, or
- (e) a special resolution calling for removal of the member delegate on the basis of either willful breach of the Constitution or Bylaws or conduct determined likely to prevent achievement of the purposes of the Society, or for any other lawful reason.

Replacement

8.9 If a person is removed or resigns as a member delegate, the appointing member may appoint a replacement member delegate by providing to the Chief of Staff a valid resolution of the member First Nation's elected governing body confirming the replacement, and further, in accordance with the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.

Duties of Member and Member Delegate

- 8.10 Each member and member delegate must uphold, observe and perform the processes, rules and procedures applicable to membership as set out in the Constitution, the Bylaws, applicable laws and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals, including this Governance Manual and the Principles to Combat Bullying and Harassment, attached hereto as Schedule "A".
- 8.11 Without limiting the foregoing, no member or member delegate will accept remuneration or other benefit from the Society, except as otherwise contemplated by the Society's Constitution and Bylaws.

ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS

Participating Member of the AFN

- 9.1 BCAFN is one of ten regional organizations affiliated with the AFN.
- 9.2 Under its charter, three of the principal organs of the AFN are:
- (a) the First Nations-in-Assembly,
- (b) a secretariat that provides administrative, technical and support staff to the AFN, and
- (c) an executive committee that, as a collective of regional chiefs and the national chief, governs the secretariat and is accountable to and receives direction from First Nations-in-Assembly (the "AFN Executive Committee").
- 9.3 The Regional Chief serves on the AFN Executive Committee, and in that role, he or she is to ensure regional concerns of BCAFN members are included in provincial and national political discussions and AFN decision-making processes.

AFN Committees

9.4 The AFN delegates to the Regional Chief specific portfolios relating to national policy matters. These portfolios are held by the Regional Chief and supported by various AFN Committees. The Regional Chief and the Board jointly appoint member delegates or external technical experts to sit on AFN Committees from time to time, to represent BCAFN.

AFN Councils

9.5 In addition to the AFN Committees, there are three AFN Councils: the AFN Youth Council, the AFN Women's Council and the AFN Elders' Council.

- 9.6 Subject to and in accordance with the AFN's current policies and procedures respecting the AFN Councils, members will elect in accordance with the election procedures set out in Article 10:
- (a) two (2) representatives to the AFN Youth Council, and
- (b) one (1) female representative to the AFN Women's Council.
- 9.7 Any casual vacancy on the AFN Youth Council or AFN Women's Council may be filled by an appropriate representative appointed by the Board.
- 9.8 The Elder Advisors, appointed by the Regional Chief under Section 2.7, will both represent BCAFN on the AFN Elders' Council.

Other Affiliations

9.9 The Board will facilitate the election or appointment by members of BCAFN Representatives to other regional or national bodies or affiliated organizations, as directed by members or the Board from time to time.

Accountability

- 9.10 Each BCAFN Representative has a duty to the Society to advance the purposes of BCAFN and uphold the Constitution, Bylaws, and BCAFN Policy Manuals at the regional or national level during his or her time participating in any regional or national body, as the case may be, including but not limited to any AFN Committee or AFN Council.
- 9.11 Elected BCAFN Representatives sitting on any regional or national body or affiliated organization, including but not limited to any AFN Committee or AFN Council, will be expected to:
- (a) volunteer their time to work at the national level to advance Aboriginal rights and policies that reflect the mandate and vision of BCAFN, without remuneration;
- (b) fairly reflect the views and interests of BCAFN as a whole; and
- (c) represent BCAFN impartially and to the best of their ability.
- 9.12 As a member of the AFN Executive Committee, the Regional Chief is accountable to the First Nations-in-Assembly, the national chief and other members of the AFN Executive Committee. If the Regional Chief's duties to BCAFN ever conflict with his or her duties to the AFN, the Regional Chief will follow the Conflict of Interest Guidelines.
- 9.13 BCAFN Representatives are accountable to the Regional Chief and the Board, who are ultimately accountable to the members, and any BCAFN Representative

who fails to meet his or her prescribed obligations may be removed by the Board or the Regional Chief at any time.

9.14 If an elected BCAFN Representative is removed under Section 9.13, the Board may fill the resulting vacancy but only until the next Annual General Meeting, at which time an election for a new BCAFN Representative will be held in the usual manner.

Reporting

- 9.15 BCAFN Representatives will:
- (a) report to the Regional Chief in writing within thirty (30) calendar days of each AFN meeting attended with a summary of relevant issues discussed and projects underway;
- (b) report annually to the members at each Annual General Meeting; and
- (c) report to members at any Special Chiefs Assembly, if appropriate and recommended by the Regional Chief.
- 9.16 The Regional Chief will attend AFN National Assemblies and provide quarterly reports to members on relevant issues, activities and developments occurring at the AFN. The Regional Chief may, in his or discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN's website at www.bcafn.ca.

ARTICLE 10 ELECTIONS

Purposes and Principles

- 10.1 The purpose of this Article 10 is to maintain the impartiality and credibility of BCAFN during its elections and other secret ballot votes, ensure fairness to all candidates and ensure that BCAFN Resources are not used to advance the interests of any candidate.
- 10.2 This part is intended to provide members with an election process based on principles of transparency, accountability, openness and fairness and which ensures their full participation in the election of the Regional Chief, the directors and any other elected offices or representatives of the Society.

Appointment and Removal of Electoral Officer

- 10.3 The Board will appoint, and replace as required, an Electoral Officer to oversee BCAFN's secret ballot voting processes and procedures, including nomination and election processes, and be accountable to all members.
- 10.4 The Electoral Officer will be appointed not less than one hundred (100) days before the expiration of the term of the office which is subject to election.

- 10.5 The Electoral Officer must be a person who:
- (a) has no interest in the outcome of the election;
- (b) is at least eighteen (18) years of age; and
- (c) has experience in the conduct of elections or has received appropriate training with references.
- 10.6 The Electoral Officer may be removed if at least five (5) members submit a written complaint to the Board setting out reasons for their objection to the current Electoral Officer, in which case the Board may, in its discretion, pass a directors' resolution to remove the Electoral Officer and appoint BCAFN's current auditors to act as the Electoral Officer for the upcoming election, or until such time as a replacement Electoral Officer is appointed.

Duties and Responsibilities of Electoral Officer

- 10.7 The Electoral Officer is responsible for managing and executing all secret ballot voting processes and procedures, including nomination and election processes, as set out in this Governance Manual, and as further set out in Schedule "B".
- 10.8 Recognizing that the Electoral Officer is responsible for managing and executing all secret ballot voting processes and procedures in accordance with Section 10.7 and Schedule "B" and that, in carrying out his or her responsibilities, the Electoral Officer may require legal advice, the Board will, in advance of every meeting where elections are to be held:
- (a) retain legal counsel to be available on the day of the election or other secret ballot vote to advise the Electoral Officer on any legal questions that may arise, and
- (b) instruct legal counsel, in responding to legal questions on matters involving electoral or other secret ballot processes and procedures, to only take instructions from the Electoral Officer.
- 10.9 For purposes of Section 10.8, a "legal question" means the interpretation of this Governance Manual, the Constitution or the Bylaws, as may be required, and whether a question is a legal question will be decided by legal counsel in his or her discretion, whose decision on such will be final and binding.
- 10.10 Where the Electoral Officer is unable or unwilling to perform his or her responsibilities for whatever reason, he or she must immediately notify the Board. Upon receiving such notification, the Board must appoint a replacement Electoral Officer.

Nominations

- 10.11 A candidate for the position of Regional Chief must be nominated by the candidate's own First Nation and a minimum of four (4) other members. Candidates for Regional Chief must be eighteen (18) years of age or older, and of First Nations ancestry.
- 10.12 A candidate for a seat on the Board must be nominated by no less than five (5) members. Candidates for a seat on the Board must be eighteen (18) years of age or older, of First Nations ancestry and be a member delegate.
- 10.13 Nominations for Regional Chief and the Board must be sent to the Electoral Officer at least forty-five (45) calendar days prior to the election date and must be accompanied by a one page profile of the nominee. The nomination material for both Regional Chief and the Board will be provided upon request.
- 10.14 The candidate must accept the nomination by signing a nomination acceptance form, which will include a place for the candidate to appoint his or her scrutineer and any such appointment must be made at the time the nomination is filed with the Electoral Officer.
- 10.15 The campaign period for the office of Regional Chief and directors (a "Campaign Period") will commence on the date that is forty-five (45) calendar days prior to the date set for the election and will end at midnight on the day of the election.

Online Elections in Exceptional Circumstances

- 10.16 Where, an election will be held by online voting due to exceptional circumstances in accordance with Schedule "C", the provisions of Schedule "C" apply in place of sections 10.19 to 10.24 [*Voting*], 10.25 to 10.30 [*Counting votes*], 10.34 to 10.36 [*Scrutineers*], and 10.39 [*Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent*] of this Governance Manual.
- 10.17 For greater certainty, for an election that is conducted in accordance with Schedule "C", where there is a conflict between the provisions in Schedule "C" and this Article 10, Schedule "C" prevails to the extent of the conflict.

Voting

- 10.18 Each member will have only one (1) vote in each election, which may only be exercised by its member delegate or duly registered proxy.
- 10.19 The vote will be by secret ballot. Once a member delegate is verified by voting scrutineers or registration clerks appointed by the Electoral Officer as applicable, the member delegate or proxy holding that member's vote will sign next to his or her name on the voter list and the member delegate will be given a ballot.

- 10.20 After receiving a ballot or ballots, the voter will, in the polling booth or space provided, mark it with an "X" in the square provided opposite to the name or question for which he or she desires to vote, fold the ballot, and, in the presence of the Electoral Officer and scrutineers, deposit the ballot in a secure ballot box.
- 10.21 Ballots that are not marked or have on them writing or a mark other than "X" will be considered spoiled and will not be counted, except where the voter has by some other mark, in the opinion of the Electoral Officer, clearly indicated an intention, in which case the Electoral Officer may declare the ballot not spoiled and count it accordingly, whose decision will not be open to question or review on the day of the election and will be considered final, subject only to an appeal filed in accordance with the Bylaws.
- 10.22 No person other than the voter, for the time that it takes to vote, is permitted in the polling booth or allocated space for voting.
- 10.23 While voting is being carried out, no person may do any of the following in the immediate vicinity of a polling station as determined by the Electoral Officer:
- (a) post, display or distribute campaigning material or advertising, or any material that identifies a candidate or represents a particular choice on a question being voted on by secret ballot; or
- (b) canvass or solicit votes or otherwise attempt to influence how an eligible voter votes.
- 10.24 When a ballot box is full it must be sealed by the Electoral Officer and once sealed, the seal can only be broken by the Electoral Officer in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers. The Electoral Officer will secure full ballot boxes in a locked room or secured location. No person will be allowed access to the locked room or secured location or to inspect the ballot boxes without the presence of the Electoral Officer and at least two (2) scrutineers.

Counting the Votes

- 10.25 When voting is completed, full ballot boxes will be removed from their secure location and counted one by one, their seals checked by the Electoral Officer, and each ballot box will be opened in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers.
- 10.26 Ballots will be counted at the polling stations where the votes are cast. In all circumstances, ballots will be counted in the presence of the Electoral Officer and at least two (2) scrutineers.
- 10.27 If there is a dispute as to the validity of a ballot on the day of an election, the Electoral Officer will make a final determination that is subject only to an appeal filed in accordance with the Bylaws, and count or not count the ballot accordingly. Any disputed ballots so counted will be segregated and placed in a separate box or envelope so they will be available for counting in the event of a

subsequent challenge to the election. The number of "disputed" ballots will be counted, and the number of such ballots recorded prior to sealing the box or envelope in which such disputed ballots will be placed.

- 10.28 The Electoral Officer will confirm the final count of ballots, and then in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers, the Electoral Officer will place all ballots, including any disallowed ballots into a ballot box and then seal the ballot box.
- 10.29 The Electoral Officer will make a written record of the results of the election, sign it, and provide it to the Board within two (2) weeks of the date of the election for inclusion in the minutes of the meeting.
- 10.30 Immediately following the election, all membership records, including membership lists, as well as all elections records, including voter lists, used and unused ballots, and all tally sheets will be placed in boxes, sealed, and delivered to BCAFN's head office, where they will remain for thirty (30) calendar days after the election or such longer period as a court of competent jurisdiction may order. The membership and election records, including the ballots used in the election, may be unsealed and counted or inspected only in the presence of legal counsel for BCAFN and legal counsel for each candidate, if any.
- 10.31 No one may challenge the electoral results unless filing an appeal in accordance with the Bylaws.

Proxies

- 10.32 A proxy appointment made by a member in accordance with the Bylaws is valid in respect of an election, and votes cast by proxy in an election will be treated in the same way as votes cast by member delegate.
- 10.33 The Electoral Officer will resolve any dispute regarding the casting of a proxy vote in an election in accordance with the Bylaws.

Scrutineers

- 10.34 Each candidate must appoint one (1) scrutineer per polling station who is entitled to be present during voting and the counting of ballots. The candidate will appoint his or her scrutineer at the same time he or she accepts the nomination. In the case of a secret ballot vote on a matter other than an election, any person who is the subject of that vote may appoint scrutineers as if he or she was a candidate for election.
- 10.35 The scrutineers are required to:
- (a) approve the voter list circulated by the Electoral Officer in writing and in advance of the opening of the poll;

- (b) contest the right of a person to vote if there is a valid reason for doing so and call on the Electoral Officer to make a determination in the event of a dispute over voter eligibility; and
- (c) deliver any used duplicate voters list in his or her possession at the close of the polls to the Electoral Officer.
- 10.36 At each polling station, at least two (2) scrutineers are required to:
- (a) scrutinize the sealing of the empty ballot boxes before voting;
- (b) verify the identity of each prospective voter and faithfully mark on a duplicate voters list to whom a ballot is given;
- (c) scrutinize the unsealing of the ballot boxes prior to vote counting;
- (d) assist the Electoral Officer and his or her designate(s) with counting the ballots;
- (e) scrutinize the sealing of the voting material by the Election Officer after an election; and
- (f) sign the return of the poll.

Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent

- 10.37 The winning candidate in an election for Regional Chief must have more than fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast in the election. For greater certainty, a candidate who receives fifty percent (50%) plus one of the votes validly cast in the election wins that election.
- 10.38 If there is only one candidate for Regional Chief, he or she will attain office by acclamation.
- 10.39 If there are more than two (2) candidates and none of the candidates attains fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast on the first poll, further polls will be taken until one of the candidates attains the necessary number of votes. On each successive poll, the name of the candidate with fewest votes will be removed from the ballot.
- 10.40 In the event of a tie between the last two (2) candidates after the poll, another poll will be taken, and if a tie occurs after a second poll is held, successive polls will be taken until the tie is broken by either:
- (a) one of the two candidates receiving more than fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast, or
- (b) one of the two candidates withdrawing.

10.41 Any candidate for Regional Chief may withdraw from the election at any time by advising the Electoral Officer directly of his or her withdrawal in writing.

Electing Directors

- 10.42 The five (5) director positions on the Board are intended to be filled in staggered 3-year terms so that terms overlap, in order to retain institutional knowledge on the Board.
- 10.43 If there are insufficient candidates to hold competitive elections, the candidates attain office by acclamation.
- 10.44 If there are more candidates than positions available on the Board at any given election, a single, secret ballot poll will be taken to fill all available seats. For example, if there are five (5) candidates and three (3) seats open on the Board, those candidates who receive the first, second, and third most votes in the secret ballot poll are elected into office.

Conduct of Incumbent Regional Chief during the Campaign Period

- 10.45 Where a Regional Chief is nominated and decides to stand for re-election he or she must relinquish all of his or her financial signing authority and shall not use BCAFN Resources to support or further his or her election campaign.
- 10.46 During a Campaign Period, the incumbent Regional Chief will continue to fulfil his or her responsibilities and perform his or her duties in accordance with Article 4 of this Governance Manual, but must not do any of the following without prior approval from the Board:
- (a) travel within British Columbia on BCAFN or AFN business or using BCAFN Resources; or
- (b) issue any statement to, or appear before, any media organization.
- 10.47 During their term of office or employment, directors, employees and the Regional Chief are prohibited from supporting the election campaign of any candidate for Regional Chief or any other BCAFN office.

ARTICLE 11 ADVISORY COMMITTEES

- 11.1 The Chiefs-in-Assembly may from time to time, by ordinary resolution:
- (a) establish one or more ad hoc committees to advise the members on a matter (each, an "Advisory Committee");
- (b) appoint any number of member delegates or other individuals to serve on the Advisory Committee in accordance with their direction, except that any appointee

who is not also a member delegate must be a non-voting member of that Advisory Committee; and

- (c) direct the Advisory Committee or the Board to develop terms of reference.
- 11.2 The Board may appoint one director to each Advisory Committee established under Section 11.1, who will serve as a voting member of the Advisory Committee in addition to the other member delegates appointed by the members.
- 11.3 An Advisory Committee continues until dissolved by ordinary resolution, or until it completes the tasks or objectives set out in its terms of reference.
- 11.4 Unless otherwise directed by the members by way of ordinary resolution, the Regional Chief will select the committee chair for each Advisory Committee from among the individuals appointed by the members.
- 11.5 The chair of an Advisory Committee may invite input from the Board or member delegates who are not appointed to the Advisory Committee, and may also consider requests by non-committee members to attend committee meetings from time to time.
- 11.6 Advisory Committees will adhere to any rules imposed on them by the Board or members, and to their approved terms of reference, the Constitution and Bylaws, and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals.
- 11.7 Advisory Committees will report every act or thing done in exercise of their mandates to the earliest meeting of the Board held after the act or thing has been done and at a minimum provide quarterly written updates to members.

ARTICLE 12 WORKING GROUPS

- 12.1 The Board may from time to time, by directors' resolution:
- (a) establish one or more working groups to advise the directors and the Regional Chief on any specific issues that are within the scope of the Board's mandate and authority (each, a "Working Group");
- (b) appoint any directors, employees or external consultants to serve on the Working Group in accordance with their direction; and
- (c) provide terms of reference for the Working Group.
- 12.2 For greater certainty, any Working Groups established by the Board will focus on strategic and policy direction and not day to day administration matters.
- 12.3 Working Groups will adhere to any rules imposed on them by the Board or members, and to their terms of reference, the Constitution and Bylaws, and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals.

- 12.4 Working Groups will report regularly to the Board in accordance with their terms of reference.
- 12.5 The Board and the Regional Chief must consider reports of Working Groups but are not required to accept or adopt recommendations.

ARTICLE 13 OATH OF OFFICE

13.1 Each individual elected to a position or office of BCAFN must sign, submit and comply with the current version of BCAFN's Oath of Office, which will be provided to each such individual upon his or her election or appointment.

SCHEDULE "A": PRINCIPLES TO COMBAT BULLYING AND HARASSMENT

In this Schedule, "bullying and harassment" includes any inappropriate conduct or comment by one person towards another that the person knew or reasonably ought to have known would cause the other to be humiliated or intimidated. This includes but is not limited to: verbal aggression, threats or insults, calling someone derogatory names, harmful hazing or initiation practices, vandalizing personal belongings, and spreading malicious rumors.

The Principles in this Schedule apply in accordance with the Bylaws and the Governance Manual to the conduct of the Regional Chief, directors, member delegates and proxy holders.

Principles

- I. BCAFN is committed to ensuring that its organization is free of bullying and harassment and that everyone working within the BCAFN has the right to be treated in a fair and respectful manner. Bullying and harassment is not acceptable or tolerated in the BCAFN workplace, in the conduct of any BCAFN business or at any BCAFN assembly, meeting or event.
- II. When conducting BCAFN business, attending BCAFN assemblies, meetings or events, and communicating with BCAFN employees and each other, the Regional Chief, directors, member delegates and proxy holders must:
 - a. not engage in bullying or harassment;
 - b. report if bullying and harassment is observed or experienced; and
 - c. apply and comply with the standards set out in BCAFN's policies and procedures on workplace bullying and harassment.
- III. All complaints about bullying and harassment must be made in good faith.
- IV. Personal information that is collected, received or compiled from a complaint and through the course of any resolution process will be treated as confidential by BCAFN in accordance with privacy legislation.
- V. Complaints about bullying or harassment by the Regional Chief, a director, a member delegate or proxy holder can be made on a confidential basis to any BCAFN director.
- VI. Upon receiving a complaint, a director will bring the matter to the Board and the Board, after reviewing the complaint, will either refer it to the Governance Committee in accordance with the Bylaws, or investigate the complaint directly by, at a minimum, speaking with both the complainant and the respondent. After concluding an investigation, the Board will determine an appropriate course of action and inform the complainant and respondent of any actions or decisions taken.
- VII. If the complaint involves a director, that director will be excluded from any Board discussions or decisions related to the complaint.

SCHEDULE "B": DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF ELECTORAL OFFICER

- I. In executing the responsibilities of his or her office, the Electoral Officer will:
 - (a) at all times, conduct him or herself with honesty and integrity, complying with the requirements of the *Societies Act*, the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;
 - (b) exercise professional judgment and discretion in accordance with the principles of natural justice and procedural fairness;
 - (c) remain neutral and refrain from providing any preferential treatment or expressing support for or opposition to any candidate or outcome;
 - (d) not pressure or intimidate other officials or personnel to favour a certain candidate or outcome; and
 - (e) avoid conflicts of interest, or the appearance of conflicts of interest, by abstaining from decision-making where the Electoral Officer has a personal or private interest in the matter at issue.
- II. The Electoral Officer is responsible for:
 - (a) preparing nomination forms and receiving nominations of candidates for the office of Regional Chief, director and any BCAFN Representative;
 - (b) determining the eligibility of candidates in accordance with the *Societies Act*, the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;
 - (c) in consultation with the Chief of Staff, preparing applicable voter lists;
 - (d) furnishing voter lists to scrutineers at least fourteen (14) calendar days before any election or other secret ballot vote and securing each scrutineer's written acknowledgement that the voter list is complete in advance of the election;
 - (e) subject to direction from the Board, setting the form of the ballot;
 - (f) making all administrative arrangements in connection with the election and any subsequent by-elections including fixing the number and location of polling stations, determining the area that qualifies as the "immediate vicinity" of the polling stations for purposes of Section 10.23, and preparing and posting notices;
 - (g) ensuring any proxy appointments received are properly documented and noted on any voter list;
 - (h) resolving any disputes about the validity of proxy appointments in accordance with the Bylaws;

- (i) resolving any disputes about voter eligibility on the day of the election or other secret ballot vote;
- (j) ensuring every person eligible to vote has a reasonable opportunity to do so;
- (k) ensuring that a separate poll is conducted for:
 - (i) each position, except if the poll is being taken to elect multiple directors, in which case the poll is conducted in accordance with Section 10.44;
 - (ii) any secret ballot poll being conducted under Bylaw 5.11[*director removal*] or Bylaw 8.11 [*Governance Committee recommendations*]

in accordance with the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;

- (l) determining if a ballot that is irregularly marked is to be counted;
- (m) supervising the tally of all votes;
- (n) making a final determination on the validity of ballots;
- (o) securing the voter list, ballots and ballot boxes;
- (p) giving such directions or instructions as the Electoral Officer thinks necessary for the proper conduct of the vote;
- (q) promptly declaring the election or other secret ballot vote results to members at the Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, as appropriate; and
- (r) providing a final electoral report to the Board after the election.

SCHEDULE "C": ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK

[Explanatory note: *This Schedule has been added to the Governance Manual as of August 13, 2020 to provide for online voting in elections that take place at a meeting that must be held by videoconference due to exceptional circumstances.*]

Application

- I. This Schedule applies to the elections that will take place at the Annual General Meeting in 2020, which will be held online due to the COVID-19 pandemic and related provincial health and safety guidelines and precautions.
- II. This Schedule may also apply in future elections if, after considering advice from public health authorities, the Board decides that due to exceptional circumstances a meeting will occur at a time when it is unlikely that in-person voting can be done in a safe manner.

Online voting

- III. Voting in elections may be conducted using an internet-based system that facilitates confidential voting (an "**Online Voting System**").
- IV. For elections that take place using an Online Voting System:
 - (a) in respect of each poll, a member may exercise its one vote by having its member delegate or duly appointed proxy cast a vote using the Online Voting System;
 - (b) to be eligible to vote,
 - i. a member delegate must be on the voters list and be present at the meeting, and
 - ii. a proxy must be duly appointed and be present at the meeting;
 - (c) a member will be deemed to be "present" at the meeting for the purposes of the Bylaws, the Governance Manual and this Schedule, if the member delegate or duly appointed proxy attends the videoconference in accordance with instructions provided by the Electoral Officer as part of the meeting notice;
 - (d) member delegates on the voters list and duly appointed proxies who are present at the meeting will be provided access to the Online Voting System; and
 - (e) casting a vote in a poll using the Online Voting System will be deemed to be a "secret ballot" for the purposes of the Bylaws and Governance Manual.
- V. The specific Online Voting System to be used in an election will be selected by the Electoral Officer in consultation with the Board, and must:
 - (a) incorporate an authentication system to confirm that voters are entitled to vote in the election and to restrict voting to one vote per member per poll;

- (b) ensure secrecy of the vote; and
- (c) include security protocols and data and privacy protection measures that satisfy the Electoral Officer.

Meeting to continue during online voting period

- VI. The Electoral Officer will determine when and for how long online voting will be open to members during the meeting (the "**Online Voting Period**"), provided that notice of the Online Voting Period is provided to members as part of the meeting notice.
- VII. If at any time during the Online Voting Period there is no business being conducted other than online voting in the election, then at such times:
 - (a) the meeting is deemed to be in session; and
 - (b) quorum requirements are deemed to be satisfied.

Election of Regional Chief

- VIII. Section 10.39 does not apply to an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule.
- IX. If there are more than two (2) candidates for Regional Chief, a candidate will win the election with more than 50% of the vote determined according to an instant runoff voting system, which will employ the following:
 - (a) voters will have the ability to rank candidates in a single round of voting with a single ballot form within the Online Voting System;
 - (b) if a candidate receives more than fifty percent (50%) of the vote based on firstchoices, that candidate wins; if a candidate does not receive more than fifty percent (50%) of first-choice votes, then, second and subsequent choices will be attributed according to a pre-determined method ("**Instant Runoff Method**"), which will determine the candidate deemed to receive more than fifty percent (50%) of the vote; and
 - (c) the Electoral Officer will set and record in writing the Instant Runoff Method at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the election and will make it available upon request to any member or candidate for Regional Chief up to seven (7) calendar days following the election.
- X. In the event of a tie, then the provision for a second or successive round of voting in section 10.40 will apply in accordance with directions that will be issued by the Electoral Officer.

Scrutineers

- XI. A candidate in an election that is conducted in accordance with this Schedule is not required to appoint a scrutineer, but may do so at the same time he or she accepts the nomination.
- XII. For an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule, the role and responsibility of a scrutineer is to:
 - (a) approve the voter list circulated by the Electoral Officer in writing and in advance of the Online Voting Period; and
 - (b) at the discretion and request of the Electoral Officer, scrutinize any or all of the following:
 - i. the Electoral Officer's verification that a member is "present" at the meeting and on the voters list;
 - ii. the making of an Electronic Record by the Electoral Officer; or
 - iii. other aspects of the conduct of the election as requested by the Electoral Officer.

Counting the Votes

- XIII. For an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule, the Electoral Officer will confirm the final count of votes cast using the Online Voting System and will generate and make a secure electronic record of votes cast, the voters list, the identities of members who cast votes using the Online Voting System, and any other record the Electoral Officer deems appropriate (the "**Electronic Record**") to allow for verification of the voting and results of the election.
- XIV. The Electoral Officer will promptly announce the results of the election to members before the meeting is adjourned.
- XV. The Electronic Record made under section XIII will be delivered to BCAFN's head office, where it will remain for thirty (30) calendar days after the election or such longer period as a court of competent jurisdiction may order. The Electronic Record may be accessed and/or inspected only in the presence of legal counsel for BCAFN and legal counsel for each candidate in the election who requests to have legal counsel present (and for greater certainty, every candidate must be given the opportunity to have legal counsel present if the purpose of accessing the Electronic Record pertains to the election in which the candidate ran for office).
- XVI. The Electoral Officer will generate a final electoral report, including the results of the elections, sign it, and provide it to the Board within fourteen days (14) days of the date of the election for inclusion in the minutes of the meeting.

XVII. No one may challenge the electoral results unless filing an appeal in accordance with the Bylaws.

Interpretation

- XVIII. For certainty, in an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule:
 - (a) the following sections of this Governance Manual do not apply:
 - (i) 10.19 to 10.24 [*Voting*],
 - (ii) 10.25 to 10.30 [*Counting votes*],
 - (iii) 10.34 to 10.36 [Scrutineers], and
 - (iv) 10.39 [Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent]; and
 - (b) subject to paragraph (a), Article 10 [*Elections*] and Schedule "B" [*Duties and Responsibilities of Electoral Officer*] apply, unless there is a conflict with this Schedule, in which case this Schedule will prevail to the extent of such conflict;
 - XIX. This Schedule is intended to be consistent with the Bylaws and the Bylaws continue to apply to an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule. To the extent that an inconsistency is identified between this Schedule and the Bylaws, the Bylaws will prevail to the extent of the inconsistency, and the remainder of the Schedule will continue to be valid and apply.



<u>July 17, 2020</u>

BRITISH COLUMBIA ASSEMBLY OF FIRST NATIONS



Governance Manual

Page 2 of 32

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS
ARTICLE 2 ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE
ARTICLE 3 PURPOSES OF THE GOVERNANCE MANUAL
Purposes
ARTICLE 4 REGIONAL CHIEF
Mandate8
Responsibilities and Authority
Accountability9
Regional Chief's Designate9
Resignation and Removal9
Reporting10
ARTICLE 5 BOARD OF DIRECTORS 10
Mandate11
Responsibilities and Authority11
Accountability11
Reporting12
ARTICLE 6 cooperation between REGIONAL chief and the board
ARTICLE 7 MEMBERSHIP
<u>Voting</u> 13
Dues
ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES
Appointment and Representation
Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society14
No verification by Society
Removal of Member Delegate
Replacement14
Duties of Member and Member Delegate15
ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS
Participating Member of the AFN15
AFN Councils
Other Affiliations
Accountability
Reporting17

ARTICLE 10 ELECTIONS	17
Purposes and Principles	
Appointment and Removal of Electoral Officer	
Duties and Responsibilities of Electoral Officer	
Nominations	
Online Elections in Exceptional Circumstances	
Voting	
Counting the Votes	
Proxies	
Scrutineers	
Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent	
Electing Directors	
Conduct of Incumbent Regional Chief during the Campaign Period	
ARTICLE 11 ADVISORY COMMITTEES	
ARTICLE 12 WORKING GROUPS	
ARTICLE 13 OATH OF OFFICE	
SCHEDULE "A": PRINCIPLES TO COMBAT BULLYING AND HARASSMENT	
SCHEDULE "B": DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF ELECTORAL OFFICER	
SCHEDULE "C": ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK	

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 In this Governance Manual, unless the context otherwise requires:

"Advisory Committee" means a temporary committee established by the members in accordance with Article 12;

"AFN" means the national Assembly of First Nations;

"AFN Committee" means a committee established by the Chiefs-in-Assembly of the AFN;

"AFN Council" means the AFN Elders Council, the AFN Womens' Council or the AFN Youth Council;

"AFN Executive Committee" has the meaning set out in Section 9.2;

"BCAFN Representative" means an individual validly elected or appointed to represent BCAFN on any AFN Committee or AFN Council or any other regional or national body, as further set out in in Article 9;

"BCAFN Resources" includes any membership or confidential information, financial resources, office facilities, equipment, supplies, personnel or any other property or resource of the BCAFN;

"Campaign Period" has the meaning set out in Section 10.15;

"Chief of Staff" means the most senior employee of the Society that directly or indirectly manages all other employees;

"Elder Advisors" mean the individuals appointed as Elder Advisors pursuant to Section 2.7;

"Electoral Officer" means the individual appointed pursuant to Section 10.3;

"First Nations-in-Assembly" means the First Nation members of the AFN;

"Strategies" has the meaning set out in Section 4.6; and

"Working Group" means a temporary working group established by the Board in accordance with Article 13.

1.2 Words not specifically defined in this Governance Manual have the same meaning as defined in Bylaw 1.1.

<u>1.21.3 Each schedule referenced in and attached to this Governance Manual is integral to and forms part of the Governance Manual.</u>

<u>1.3</u><u>1.4</u> If any provisions of this Governance Manual conflict with the Constitution or Bylaws, the Constitution and Bylaws will prevail to the extent of such conflict.

ARTICLE 2 ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

- 2.1 BCAFN is a "Provincial Territorial Organization" of the AFN, representing First Nations in British Columbia, including but not limited to First Nations currently engaged in the treaty process, those who have signed modern treaties, and those who fall under historic treaty agreements such as the Douglas Treaties and Treaty 8.
- 2.2 BCAFN is a society incorporated pursuant to the laws of the Province of British Columbia under incorporation no. S-45919 and governed in accordance with the *Societies Act*, the Constitution, the Bylaws and the BCAFN Policy Manuals in force from time to time.
- 2.3 BCAFN is comprised of three (3) primary governance branches: the members, the Regional Chief, and the Board.
- 2.4 The Regional Chief serves as BCAFN's primary political leader, spokesperson and representative.
- 2.5 BCAFN is further governed by the Board, composed of directors elected from among member delegates to each serve a 3-year term.
- 2.6 The Board is responsible for:
- (a) governing the day to day operations and internal functioning of BCAFN;
- (b) overseeing BCAFN's initiatives, as set by the Regional Chief on behalf of BCAFN and as directed by resolutions of the members;
- (c) supporting and advising the Regional Chief generally in between member meetings; and
- (d) overseeing and maintaining the Regional Chief's political accountability to members.
- 2.7 The Regional Chief will appoint two elders, one man and one woman, each from a BC First Nation, to act as Elder Advisors and provide guidance and mentorship to the Regional Chief, the Board, employees and the Chiefs-in-Assembly for the duration of their terms in office.
- 2.8 BCAFN hosts Special Chiefs Assemblies and Annual General Meetings to allow members to engage in open discussions and provide community-driven directives to the Regional Chief by way of ordinary resolutions.

Governing Documents

- 2.9 The primary governing documents of the Society are its Constitution, which describes the overarching goals and purposes of BCAFN, and its Bylaws, which set out the internal processes and procedures which govern the Society. Current copies of the Constitution and Bylaws of BCAFN can be found on its website at www.bcafn.ca.
- 2.10 Documents of the Society, other than those governing documents referred to in Section 2.9 and publicly available on the Society's website, may be provided to members upon written request to the Chief of Staff and, if relevant to an Annual General Meeting, will be emailed or faxed to members in advance and provided to meeting registrants on a USB device upon arrival at such Annual General Meeting.
- 2.11 The Board will coordinate and direct the review of each BCAFN Policy Manual other than this Governance Manual no less than every two (2) years. This Governance Manual will be periodically reviewed by the Governance Committee in accordance with Article 9 of the Bylaws.
- 2.12 Any questions or concerns from members about the policies or procedures set out in any BCAFN Policy Manual must be provided in writing to the Board via the Chief of Staff.

ARTICLE 3 PURPOSES OF THE GOVERNANCE MANUAL

Purposes

- 3.1 The purposes of this Governance Manual are to:
- (a) provide, together with the Constitution and Bylaws, a comprehensive framework that formalizes roles, responsibilities and activities as they relate to effective and consistent governance of the Society;
- (b) define operational procedures to ensure and promote accountability and transparency, including appropriate separation of politics and administration; and
- (c) clarify the individual roles, responsibilities and accountabilities of all the Society's governance entities.

ARTICLE 4 REGIONAL CHIEF

- 4.1 The Regional Chief serves as BCAFN's primary political leader, spokesperson and representative.
- 4.2 In addition to his or her duties to the BCAFN, the Regional Chief serves as a member of the AFN Executive Committee, accountable to the First Nations-in-

Assembly, the AFN national chief and the other members of the AFN Executive Committee, as further described in Article 9.

- 4.3 The Regional Chief is elected by members in accordance with the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.
- 4.4 At least sixty (60) days in advance of an election for Regional Chief, the Board, having regard to the Regional Chief's duties and responsibilities and the Society's current and projected financial resources, will
- (a) determine the salary, vacation entitlements, any travel or other expense allowances, and any health, disability or retirement benefits that will be available to the incoming Regional Chief for his or her term of office, and
- (b) ensure that the Regional Chief's Terms of Office is amended as may be necessary to reflect the terms under subsection (a).

Mandate

- 4.5 The Regional Chief's mandate during his or her term of office is to:
- (a) uphold the Constitution, Bylaws and all BCAFN Policy Manuals approved from time to time by the members or the Board, as the case may be; and
- (b) ensure that the priorities and concerns of members, as articulated in resolutions, are included in national and provincial political discussions and within AFN decision-making processes.

Responsibilities and Authority

- 4.6 For greater clarity, to fulfil his or her mandate, the Regional Chief has the authority and responsibility to take actions and decisions that include, but are not limited to:
- (a) developing the communication and advocacy strategies that are necessary to give effect to member directives provided by way of ordinary resolutions (the "Strategies");
- (b) with the advice of the Board, responding to emerging issues and opportunities that are of concern to members;
- (c) acting in his or her capacity as BCAFN spokesperson;
- (d) acting in his or her capacity as a member of the AFN Executive Committee and AFN Committees in accordance with Article 9;
- (e) working with the Board and the Chief of Staff to ensure that the Society either has or will obtain the financial and human resources to implement the Strategies; and

(f) implementing the Strategies, which may include giving direction to relevant BCAFN employees.

Accountability

4.7 The Regional Chief is accountable to and receives direction from the members by way of resolution, and is responsible for working cooperatively with the Board in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.

Regional Chief's Designate

- 4.8 The Regional Chief will appoint, from among the current directors, a designated representative that will serve as spokesperson on behalf of the Regional Chief from time to time, including during any time when the Regional Chief is temporarily unable to act for a period of three (3) months or less. The appointment of Regional Chief's designate must be approved by the Board.
- 4.9 The Regional Chief's designate will be appointed upon commencement of the Regional Chief's term and replaced as needed during the Regional Chief's term of office if, for example, the Regional Chief's designate ceases to be a director.
- 4.10 If the Regional Chief's designate is ever unable to fulfil his or her duties for any reason, the Board and the Regional Chief may together select another director to step in to perform such duties until the Regional Chief or his or her designate resumes office.
- 4.11 Unless conducting authorized BCAFN business further to requests made by the Board, the Regional Chief's designate will refrain from making any major decisions during his or her temporary appointment to office of the Regional Chief and will not use any BCAFN Resources without obtaining prior approval from the Board. The Regional Chief's designate will only carry out those spokesperson duties of the Regional Chief as are necessary and with the support of the Board.
- 4.12 The Regional Chief's designate will not be barred from running for office of Regional Chief following his or her term as Regional Chief's designate.

Resignation and Removal

4.13 If the Governance Committee recommends that the Regional Chief be removed before the expiration of his or her term of office, the members may, by special resolution at a meeting called for that purpose, accept this recommendation, and in such case, the Regional Chief is removed from office and the Regional Chief's designate will act until the next scheduled Special General Meeting or Annual General Meeting, whichever is to occur first, at which time an election will be held for a new Regional Chief in accordance with the Bylaws and the Governance Manual.

- 4.14 Any Regional Chief elected to replace an outgoing Regional Chief prior to the expiry of the outgoing Regional Chief's term will begin his or her new 3-year term of office on the day following his or her election.
- 4.15 The Regional Chief will retire from office on the final day of his or her term unless the Regional Chief is removed under Section 4.13, in which case the Regional Chief's last day in office will be as set out in the special resolution confirming the removal.
- 4.16 For greater certainty, any absence by the Regional Chief of three (3) months or less will be deemed to be temporary and in such cases, the Regional Chief's designate will act on behalf of the Regional Chief until his or her return to office.

Reporting

4.17 The Regional Chief will provide quarterly and annual activity reports to members on developments within BCAFN. The Regional Chief may, in his or her discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN's website at www.bcafn.ca.

ARTICLE 5 BOARD OF DIRECTORS

- 5.1 Candidates for a seat on the Board must be at least eighteen (18) years of age and a member delegate.
- 5.2 If at any time, a director ceases to be a member delegate, the director may continue to serve as a director, but only until the next Annual General Meeting of Special Chiefs Assembly that includes an election of directors, at which time the director's term will be deemed to have ended and a successor will be elected for a new 3-year term in the usual manner.
- 5.3 Employees of BCAFN are not eligible to become directors.
- 5.4 In addition to a director's duty to comply at all times with the Conflict of Interest Guidelines, a director present at a meeting considering a matter for which they have reasonable grounds to believe that they have a conflict of interest or perceived conflict of interest will fully disclose the nature of the conflict or perceived conflict of interest, and remove themselves from the meeting, and not attempt to influence discussions or decisions about the matter.
- 5.5 The remaining directors present and not involved in a conflict may decide that the director who discloses a conflict of interest or perceived conflict of interest can participate in the discussion, and on what conditions.
- 5.6 The Board will nominate from amongst themselves such officers as are prescribed in the Bylaws.

5.7 The Treasurer and the Regional Chief will be authorized signing officers for the Society. The Board may appoint another director or an employee as an authorized signing officer, but such appointment must be made by way of directors' resolution that is passed by at least two-thirds (2/3^{rds}) of the directors.

Mandate

5.8 The mandate of each director during his or her term of office is to uphold the Constitution, Bylaws and all BCAFN Policy Manuals approved from time to time by the members or the Board, as the case may be.

Responsibilities and Authority

- 5.9 The Board's legal authority and responsibility is set out in Bylaw 6.1.
- 5.10 For greater clarity, in order to fulfil its mandate, the Board has the authority and responsibility to take actions and decisions that include, but are not limited to:
- (a) approving annual budgets, financial statements and any significant expenditures in accordance with the Financial Controls Manual;
- (b) approving amendments to the Anti-Harassment Policy, the Human Resources Manual or the Financial Controls Manual or approving any new policy as the Board may determine to be necessary or advisable from time to time;
- (c) approving draft amendments to the Executive Limitations Policy, Code of Conduct, Oath of Office or Standing Rules of Procedure for Assemblies and proposing such draft amendments to the members for approval;
- (d) monitoring compliance with BCAFN Policy Manuals with respect to the recruitment and hiring of senior employees;
- (e) delegating authority to the Regional Chief to recruit and hire the Chief of Staff;
- (f) defining the authority of the Chief of Staff in his or her contract and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals and monitoring his or her compliance with BCAFN Policy Manuals; and
- (g) receiving reports from the Regional Chief and senior employees.

Accountability

5.11 The Board is accountable at all times to the members, and is responsible for working cooperatively with the Regional Chief in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws, and this Governance Manual.

Reporting

5.12 The Board will provide, at a minimum, yearly activity reports to the members on relevant issues, activities and developments occurring at BCAFN. The Board may, in its discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN website at www.bcafn.ca, or by making verbal reports at meetings.

ARTICLE 6 COOPERATION BETWEEN REGIONAL CHIEF AND THE BOARD

- 6.1 Pursuant to Sections 4.7 and 5.11, the Regional Chief and the Board are responsible for working cooperatively in accordance with the members' direction, the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.
- 6.2 If the Regional Chief disagrees with a decision of the Board that, in the reasonable opinion of the Regional Chief, affects his or her ability to carry out his or her mandate, the Regional Chief may request that the Board delay implementation of such decision until the next Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, whichever comes first, at which time the Regional Chief and the Board will seek direction from the members.
- 6.3 The Board will agree to a request made by the Regional Chief under Section 6.2, unless doing so would put the directors in contravention of their duty to act in the best interests of the Society.
- 6.4 If the Board is of the opinion that a decision or action of the Regional Chief was taken outside of his or her mandate, or was not in accordance with the direction provided by the members, the Board may, after discussion with the Regional Chief
- (a) request that the Regional Chief reconsider such decision or action, and
- (b) if the Regional Chief does not reconsider, the Board may seek direction on such decision or action from the members at the next Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, whichever comes first.

ARTICLE 7 MEMBERSHIP

- 7.1 Any recognized British Columbia First Nation that is not currently a member may give written notice to the Board of its intention to join the BCAFN as a member, and on receipt by the Board of such notice, will become a member of the Society.
- 7.2 Written notice for purposes of 7.1 may be in any form and will include the following:
- (a) the legal and/or traditional name of the First Nation;
- (b) full contact information for notices and other Society communications, including mailing address, email address, and facsimile and telephone numbers;

- (c) the name and contact information of the member delegate along with his or her full contact information; and
- (d) a valid resolution of the First Nation's elected governing body authorizing its member delegate to represent the member at BCAFN.
- 7.3 The Chief of Staff will ensure that a Membership List is maintained that includes current information provided by the members and updated as necessary to reflect any written notices received under Section 7.1.
- 7.4 No changes to the Membership List will be accepted as of the day a notice of a meeting or call for nominations is issued by the Board to the members, until the close of such meeting or election, as the case may be.

Voting

7.5 Every member of the Society is a voting member, entitled to one (1) vote on each matter to be voted on at a meeting of members, in accordance with the Bylaws.

Dues

7.6 There will be no annual or other membership dues for the Society.

ARTICLE 8 MEMBER DELEGATES

Appointment and Representation

- 8.1 Each member is entitled to one member delegate at any given time. Such member delegate is to be the First Nation's Chief or Chief's designate. Where the First Nation has replaced the Chief and Council system with a different governance system, it may designate a senior political representative as the member delegate.
- 8.2 When attending an Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, a member delegate may also be referred to as a "Chief in Assembly".
- 8.3 A member delegate must represent only the interests of the appointing member.
- 8.4 A member delegate appointed under Section 8.1 remains a member delegate at the pleasure of the appointing member or as otherwise provided in the Bylaws or this Governance Manual.
- 8.5 If a First Nation's member delegate is a Chief or Chief's designate, and that First Nation elects a new Chief, that newly elected Chief will become the member delegate upon taking office, unless or until the member provides written notice to the Chief of Staff in accordance with Section 8.9.

Page 14 of 32

Rights of Member Delegate Upon Notice to Society

- 8.6 After receipt by the Society of notice of the appointment of a member delegate, that member delegate is entitled to:
- (a) receive notice of meetings of the Society;
- (b) attend and participate in meetings;
- (c) vote in elections;
- (d) vote on ordinary and special resolutions on behalf of the appointing member; and
- (e) participate and act on behalf of the member for any Society purpose.

No verification by Society

8.7 The Society is not responsible for verifying the legal validity of any member delegate or for ensuring compliance with any instructions given by a member to a member delegate.

Removal of Member Delegate

- 8.8 A person is removed as a member delegate upon
- (a) receipt by the Chief of Staff of a valid resolution in writing of the appointing member confirming the termination or replacement of its member delegate,
- (b) receipt by the Chief of Staff of the resignation in writing of the member delegate,
- (c) failing to be re-elected by their First Nation as the Chief or senior political representative of their community,
- (d) the death of the member delegate, or
- (e) a special resolution calling for removal of the member delegate on the basis of either willful breach of the Constitution or Bylaws or conduct determined likely to prevent achievement of the purposes of the Society, or for any other lawful reason.

Replacement

8.9 If a person is removed or resigns as a member delegate, the appointing member may appoint a replacement member delegate by providing to the Chief of Staff a valid resolution of the member First Nation's elected governing body confirming the replacement, and further, in accordance with the Bylaws and this Governance Manual.

Duties of Member and Member Delegate

- 8.10 Each member and member delegate must uphold, observe and perform the processes, rules and procedures applicable to membership as set out in the Constitution, the Bylaws, applicable laws and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals, including this Governance Manual and the Principles to Combat Bullying and Harassment, attached hereto as Schedule "A".
- 8.11 Without limiting the foregoing, no member or member delegate will accept remuneration or other benefit from the Society, except as otherwise contemplated by the Society's Constitution and Bylaws.

ARTICLE 9 AFFILIATIONS

Participating Member of the AFN

- 9.1 BCAFN is one of ten regional organizations affiliated with the AFN.
- 9.2 Under its charter, three of the principal organs of the AFN are:
- (a) the First Nations-in-Assembly,
- (b) a secretariat that provides administrative, technical and support staff to the AFN, and
- (c) an executive committee that, as a collective of regional chiefs and the national chief, governs the secretariat and is accountable to and receives direction from First Nations-in-Assembly (the "AFN Executive Committee").
- 9.3 The Regional Chief serves on the AFN Executive Committee, and in that role, he or she is to ensure regional concerns of BCAFN members are included in provincial and national political discussions and AFN decision-making processes.

AFN Committees

9.4 The AFN delegates to the Regional Chief specific portfolios relating to national policy matters. These portfolios are held by the Regional Chief and supported by various AFN Committees. The Regional Chief and the Board jointly appoint member delegates or external technical experts to sit on AFN Committees from time to time, to represent BCAFN.

AFN Councils

9.5 In addition to the AFN Committees, there are three AFN Councils: the AFN Youth Council, the AFN Women's Council and the AFN Elders' Council.

- 9.6 Subject to and in accordance with the AFN's current policies and procedures respecting the AFN Councils, members will elect in accordance with the election procedures set out in Article 10:
- (a) two (2) representatives to the AFN Youth Council, and
- (b) one (1) female representative to the AFN Women's Council.
- 9.7 Any casual vacancy on the AFN Youth Council or AFN Women's Council may be filled by an appropriate representative appointed by the Board.
- 9.8 The Elder Advisors, appointed by the Regional Chief under Section 2.7, will both represent BCAFN on the AFN Elders' Council.

Other Affiliations

9.9 The Board will facilitate the election or appointment by members of BCAFN Representatives to other regional or national bodies or affiliated organizations, as directed by members or the Board from time to time.

Accountability

- 9.10 Each BCAFN Representative has a duty to the Society to advance the purposes of BCAFN and uphold the Constitution, Bylaws, and BCAFN Policy Manuals at the regional or national level during his or her time participating in any regional or national body, as the case may be, including but not limited to any AFN Committee or AFN Council.
- 9.11 Elected BCAFN Representatives sitting on any regional or national body or affiliated organization, including but not limited to any AFN Committee or AFN Council, will be expected to:
- (a) volunteer their time to work at the national level to advance Aboriginal rights and policies that reflect the mandate and vision of BCAFN, without remuneration;
- (b) fairly reflect the views and interests of BCAFN as a whole; and
- (c) represent BCAFN impartially and to the best of their ability.
- 9.12 As a member of the AFN Executive Committee, the Regional Chief is accountable to the First Nations-in-Assembly, the national chief and other members of the AFN Executive Committee. If the Regional Chief's duties to BCAFN ever conflict with his or her duties to the AFN, the Regional Chief will follow the Conflict of Interest Guidelines.
- 9.13 BCAFN Representatives are accountable to the Regional Chief and the Board, who are ultimately accountable to the members, and any BCAFN Representative

who fails to meet his or her prescribed obligations may be removed by the Board or the Regional Chief at any time.

9.14 If an elected BCAFN Representative is removed under Section 9.13, the Board may fill the resulting vacancy but only until the next Annual General Meeting, at which time an election for a new BCAFN Representative will be held in the usual manner.

Reporting

- 9.15 BCAFN Representatives will:
- (a) report to the Regional Chief in writing within thirty (30) calendar days of each AFN meeting attended with a summary of relevant issues discussed and projects underway;
- (b) report annually to the members at each Annual General Meeting; and
- (c) report to members at any Special Chiefs Assembly, if appropriate and recommended by the Regional Chief.
- 9.16 The Regional Chief will attend AFN National Assemblies and provide quarterly reports to members on relevant issues, activities and developments occurring at the AFN. The Regional Chief may, in his or discretion, report to members by posting information on BCAFN's website at www.bcafn.ca.

ARTICLE 10 ELECTIONS

Purposes and Principles

- 10.1 The purpose of this Article 10 is to maintain the impartiality and credibility of BCAFN during its elections and other secret ballot votes, ensure fairness to all candidates and ensure that BCAFN Resources are not used to advance the interests of any candidate.
- 10.2 This part is intended to provide members with an election process based on principles of transparency, accountability, openness and fairness and which ensures their full participation in the election of the Regional Chief, the directors and any other elected offices or representatives of the Society.

Appointment and Removal of Electoral Officer

- 10.3 The Board will appoint, and replace as required, an Electoral Officer to oversee BCAFN's secret ballot voting processes and procedures, including nomination and election processes, and be accountable to all members.
- 10.4 The Electoral Officer will be appointed not less than one hundred (100) days before the expiration of the term of the office which is subject to election.

- 10.5 The Electoral Officer must be a person who:
- (a) has no interest in the outcome of the election;
- (b) is at least eighteen (18) years of age; and
- (c) has experience in the conduct of elections or has received appropriate training with references.
- 10.6 The Electoral Officer may be removed if at least five (5) members submit a written complaint to the Board setting out reasons for their objection to the current Electoral Officer, in which case the Board may, in its discretion, pass a directors' resolution to remove the Electoral Officer and appoint BCAFN's current auditors to act as the Electoral Officer for the upcoming election, or until such time as a replacement Electoral Officer is appointed.

Duties and Responsibilities of Electoral Officer

- 10.7 The Electoral Officer is responsible for managing and executing all secret ballot voting processes and procedures, including nomination and election processes, as set out in this Governance Manual, and as further set out in Schedule "B".
- 10.8 Recognizing that the Electoral Officer is responsible for managing and executing all secret ballot voting processes and procedures in accordance with Section 10.7 and Schedule "B" and that, in carrying out his or her responsibilities, the Electoral Officer may require legal advice, the Board will, in advance of every meeting where elections are to be held:
- (a) retain legal counsel to be available on the day of the election or other secret ballot vote to advise the Electoral Officer on any legal questions that may arise, and
- (b) instruct legal counsel, in responding to legal questions on matters involving electoral or other secret ballot processes and procedures, to only take instructions from the Electoral Officer.
- 10.9 For purposes of Section 10.8, a "legal question" means the interpretation of this Governance Manual, the Constitution or the Bylaws, as may be required, and whether a question is a legal question will be decided by legal counsel in his or her discretion, whose decision on such will be final and binding.
- 10.10 Where the Electoral Officer is unable or unwilling to perform his or her responsibilities for whatever reason, he or she must immediately notify the Board. Upon receiving such notification, the Board must appoint a replacement Electoral Officer.

Nominations

- 10.11 A candidate for the position of Regional Chief must be nominated by the candidate's own First Nation and a minimum of four (4) other members. Candidates for Regional Chief must be eighteen (18) years of age or older, and of First Nations ancestry.
- 10.12 A candidate for a seat on the Board must be nominated by no less than five (5) members. Candidates for a seat on the Board must be eighteen (18) years of age or older, of First Nations ancestry and be a member delegate.
- 10.13 Nominations for Regional Chief and the Board must be sent to the Electoral Officer at least forty-five (45) calendar days prior to the election date and must be accompanied by a one page profile of the nominee. The nomination material for both Regional Chief and the Board will be provided upon request.
- 10.14 The candidate must accept the nomination by signing a nomination acceptance form, which will include a place for the candidate to appoint his or her scrutineer and any such appointment must be made at the time the nomination is filed with the Electoral Officer.
- 10.15 The campaign period for the office of Regional Chief and directors (a "Campaign Period") will commence on the date that is forty-five (45) calendar days prior to the date set for the election and will end at midnight on the day of the election.

Online Elections in Exceptional Circumstances

- 10.16Where, an election will be held by online voting due to exceptional circumstancesin accordance with Schedule "C", the provisions of Schedule "C" apply in placeof sections 10.19 to 10.24 [Voting], 10.25 to 10.30 [Counting votes], 10.34 to10.36 [Scrutineers], and 10.39 [Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent] of thisGovernance Manual.
- 10.17 For greater certainty, for an election that is conducted in accordance with Schedule "C", where there is a conflict between the provisions in Schedule "C" and this Article 10, Schedule "C" prevails to the extent of the conflict.

Voting

- 10.1610.18 Each member will have only one (1) vote in each election, which may only be exercised by its member delegate or duly registered proxy.
- 10.17<u>10.19</u> The vote will be by secret ballot. Once a member delegate is verified by voting scrutineers or registration clerks appointed by the Electoral Officer as applicable, the member delegate or proxy holding that member's vote will sign next to his or her name on the voter list and the member delegate will be given a ballot.

Page 20 of 32

- <u>10.1810.20</u> After receiving a ballot or ballots, the voter will, in the polling booth or space provided, mark it with an "X" in the square provided opposite to the name or question for which he or she desires to vote, fold the ballot, and, in the presence of the Electoral Officer and scrutineers, deposit the ballot in a secure ballot box.
- 10.1910.21 Ballots that are not marked or have on them writing or a mark other than "X" will be considered spoiled and will not be counted, except where the voter has by some other mark, in the opinion of the Electoral Officer, clearly indicated an intention, in which case the Electoral Officer may declare the ballot not spoiled and count it accordingly, whose decision will not be open to question or review on the day of the election and will be considered final, subject only to an appeal filed in accordance with the Bylaws.
- <u>10.20</u>10.22 No person other than the voter, for the time that it takes to vote, is permitted in the polling booth or allocated space for voting.
- 10.21<u>10.23</u> While voting is being carried out, no person may do any of the following in the immediate vicinity of a polling station as determined by the Electoral Officer:
- (a) post, display or distribute campaigning material or advertising, or any material that identifies a candidate or represents a particular choice on a question being voted on by secret ballot; or
- (b) canvass or solicit votes or otherwise attempt to influence how an eligible voter votes.
- 10.2210.24 When a ballot box is full it must be sealed by the Electoral Officer and once sealed, the seal can only be broken by the Electoral Officer in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers. The Electoral Officer will secure full ballot boxes in a locked room or secured location. No person will be allowed access to the locked room or secured location or to inspect the ballot boxes without the presence of the Electoral Officer and at least two (2) scrutineers.

Counting the Votes

- 10.2310.25 When voting is completed, full ballot boxes will be removed from their secure location and counted one by one, their seals checked by the Electoral Officer, and each ballot box will be opened in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers.
- <u>10.24</u><u>10.26</u> Ballots will be counted at the polling stations where the votes are cast. In all circumstances, ballots will be counted in the presence of the Electoral Officer and at least two (2) scrutineers.
- 10.25<u>10.27</u> If there is a dispute as to the validity of a ballot on the day of an election, the Electoral Officer will make a final determination that is subject only to an

appeal filed in accordance with the Bylaws, and count or not count the ballot accordingly. Any disputed ballots so counted will be segregated and placed in a separate box or envelope so they will be available for counting in the event of a subsequent challenge to the election. The number of "disputed" ballots will be counted, and the number of such ballots recorded prior to sealing the box or envelope in which such disputed ballots will be placed.

- 10.2610.28 The Electoral Officer will confirm the final count of ballots, and then in the presence of at least two (2) scrutineers, the Electoral Officer will place all ballots, including any disallowed ballots into a ballot box and then seal the ballot box.
- 10.27 10.29 The Electoral Officer will make a written record of the results of the election, sign it, and provide it to the Board within two (2) weeks of the date of the election for inclusion in the minutes of the meeting.
- 10.2810.30 Immediately following the election, all membership records, including membership lists, as well as all elections records, including voter lists, used and unused ballots, and all tally sheets will be placed in boxes, sealed, and delivered to BCAFN's head office, where they will remain for thirty (30) calendar days after the election or such longer period as a court of competent jurisdiction may order. The membership and election records, including the ballots used in the election, may be unsealed and counted or inspected only in the presence of legal counsel for BCAFN and legal counsel for each candidate, if any.
- <u>10.29</u>10.31 No one may challenge the electoral results unless filing an appeal in accordance with the Bylaws.

Proxies

- <u>10.30</u> A proxy appointment made by a member in accordance with the Bylaws is valid in respect of an election, and votes cast by proxy in an election will be treated in the same way as votes cast by member delegate.
- <u>10.31</u><u>10.33</u> The Electoral Officer will resolve any dispute regarding the casting of a proxy vote in an election in accordance with the Bylaws.

Scrutineers

- 10.32<u>10.34</u> Each candidate must appoint one (1) scrutineer per polling station who is entitled to be present during voting and the counting of ballots. The candidate will appoint his or her scrutineer at the same time he or she accepts the nomination. In the case of a secret ballot vote on a matter other than an election, any person who is the subject of that vote may appoint scrutineers as if he or she was a candidate for election.
- <u>10.33</u>10.35 The scrutineers are required to:

- (a) approve the voter list circulated by the Electoral Officer in writing and in advance of the opening of the poll;
- (b) contest the right of a person to vote if there is a valid reason for doing so and call on the Electoral Officer to make a determination in the event of a dispute over voter eligibility; and
- (c) deliver any used duplicate voters list in his or her possession at the close of the polls to the Electoral Officer.

<u>10.34</u><u>10.36</u> At each polling station, at least two (2) scrutineers are required to:

- (a) scrutinize the sealing of the empty ballot boxes before voting;
- (b) verify the identity of each prospective voter and faithfully mark on a duplicate voters list to whom a ballot is given;
- (c) scrutinize the unsealing of the ballot boxes prior to vote counting;
- (d) assist the Electoral Officer and his or her designate(s) with counting the ballots;
- (e) scrutinize the sealing of the voting material by the Election Officer after an election; and
- (f) sign the return of the poll.

Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent

- 10.3510.37 The winning candidate in an election for Regional Chief must have more than fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast in the election. For greater certainty, a candidate who receives fifty percent (50%) plus one of the votes validly cast in the election wins that election.
- <u>10.36</u><u>10.38</u> If there is only one candidate for Regional Chief, he or she will attain office by acclamation.
- 10.37<u>10.39</u> If there are more than two (2) candidates and none of the candidates attains fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast on the first poll, further polls will be taken until one of the candidates attains the necessary number of votes. On each successive poll, the name of the candidate with fewest votes will be removed from the ballot.
- 10.3810.40 In the event of a tie between the last two (2) candidates after the poll, another poll will be taken, and if a tie occurs after a second poll is held, successive polls will be taken until the tie is broken by either:
- (a) one of the two candidates receiving more than fifty percent (50%) of the votes validly cast, or

- (b) one of the two candidates withdrawing.
- 10.3910.41 Any candidate for Regional Chief may withdraw from the election at any time by advising the Electoral Officer directly of his or her withdrawal in writing.

Electing Directors

- 10.4010.42 The five (5) director positions on the Board are intended to be filled in staggered 3-year terms so that terms overlap, in order to retain institutional knowledge on the Board.
- <u>10.41</u><u>10.43</u> If there are insufficient candidates to hold competitive elections, the candidates attain office by acclamation.
- 10.4210.44 If there are more candidates than positions available on the Board at any given election, a single, secret ballot poll will be taken to fill all available seats. For example, if there are five (5) candidates and three (3) seats open on the Board, those candidates who receive the first, second, and third most votes in the secret ballot poll are elected into office.

Conduct of Incumbent Regional Chief during the Campaign Period

- 10.4310.45 Where a Regional Chief is nominated and decides to stand for re-election he or she must relinquish all of his or her financial signing authority and shall not use BCAFN Resources to support or further his or her election campaign.
- 10.44<u>10.46</u> During a Campaign Period, the incumbent Regional Chief will continue to fulfil his or her responsibilities and perform his or her duties in accordance with Article 4 of this Governance Manual, but must not do any of the following without prior approval from the Board:
- (a) travel within British Columbia on BCAFN or AFN business or using BCAFN Resources; or
- (b) issue any statement to, or appear before, any media organization.
- 10.45<u>10.47</u> During their term of office or employment, directors, employees and the Regional Chief are prohibited from supporting the election campaign of any candidate for Regional Chief or any other BCAFN office.

ARTICLE 11 ADVISORY COMMITTEES

- 11.1 The Chiefs-in-Assembly may from time to time, by ordinary resolution:
- (a) establish one or more ad hoc committees to advise the members on a matter (each, an "Advisory Committee");

- (b) appoint any number of member delegates or other individuals to serve on the Advisory Committee in accordance with their direction, except that any appointee who is not also a member delegate must be a non-voting member of that Advisory Committee; and
- (c) direct the Advisory Committee or the Board to develop terms of reference.
- 11.2 The Board may appoint one director to each Advisory Committee established under Section 11.1, who will serve as a voting member of the Advisory Committee in addition to the other member delegates appointed by the members.
- 11.3 An Advisory Committee continues until dissolved by ordinary resolution, or until it completes the tasks or objectives set out in its terms of reference.
- 11.4 Unless otherwise directed by the members by way of ordinary resolution, the Regional Chief will select the committee chair for each Advisory Committee from among the individuals appointed by the members.
- 11.5 The chair of an Advisory Committee may invite input from the Board or member delegates who are not appointed to the Advisory Committee, and may also consider requests by non-committee members to attend committee meetings from time to time.
- 11.6 Advisory Committees will adhere to any rules imposed on them by the Board or members, and to their approved terms of reference, the Constitution and Bylaws, and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals.
- 11.7 Advisory Committees will report every act or thing done in exercise of their mandates to the earliest meeting of the Board held after the act or thing has been done and at a minimum provide quarterly written updates to members.

ARTICLE 12 WORKING GROUPS

- 12.1 The Board may from time to time, by directors' resolution:
- (a) establish one or more working groups to advise the directors and the Regional Chief on any specific issues that are within the scope of the Board's mandate and authority (each, a "Working Group");
- (b) appoint any directors, employees or external consultants to serve on the Working Group in accordance with their direction; and
- (c) provide terms of reference for the Working Group.
- 12.2 For greater certainty, any Working Groups established by the Board will focus on strategic and policy direction and not day to day administration matters.

- 12.3 Working Groups will adhere to any rules imposed on them by the Board or members, and to their terms of reference, the Constitution and Bylaws, and all applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals.
- 12.4 Working Groups will report regularly to the Board in accordance with their terms of reference.
- 12.5 The Board and the Regional Chief must consider reports of Working Groups but are not required to accept or adopt recommendations.

ARTICLE 13 OATH OF OFFICE

13.1 Each individual elected to a position or office of BCAFN must sign, submit and comply with the current version of BCAFN's Oath of Office, which will be provided to each such individual upon his or her election or appointment.

SCHEDULE "A": PRINCIPLES TO COMBAT BULLYING AND HARASSMENT

In this Schedule, "bullying and harassment" includes any inappropriate conduct or comment by one person towards another that the person knew or reasonably ought to have known would cause the other to be humiliated or intimidated. This includes but is not limited to: verbal aggression, threats or insults, calling someone derogatory names, harmful hazing or initiation practices, vandalizing personal belongings, and spreading malicious rumors.

The Principles in this Schedule apply in accordance with the Bylaws and the Governance Manual to the conduct of the Regional Chief, directors, member delegates and proxy holders.

Principles

- I. BCAFN is committed to ensuring that its organization is free of bullying and harassment and that everyone working within the BCAFN has the right to be treated in a fair and respectful manner. Bullying and harassment is not acceptable or tolerated in the BCAFN workplace, in the conduct of any BCAFN business or at any BCAFN assembly, meeting or event.
- II. When conducting BCAFN business, attending BCAFN assemblies, meetings or events, and communicating with BCAFN employees and each other, the Regional Chief, directors, member delegates and proxy holders must:
 - a. not engage in bullying or harassment;
 - b. report if bullying and harassment is observed or experienced; and
 - c. apply and comply with the standards set out in BCAFN's policies and procedures on workplace bullying and harassment.
- III. All complaints about bullying and harassment must be made in good faith.
- IV. Personal information that is collected, received or compiled from a complaint and through the course of any resolution process will be treated as confidential by BCAFN in accordance with privacy legislation.
- V. Complaints about bullying or harassment by the Regional Chief, a director, a member delegate or proxy holder can be made on a confidential basis to any BCAFN director.
- VI. Upon receiving a complaint, a director will bring the matter to the Board and the Board, after reviewing the complaint, will either refer it to the Governance Committee in accordance with the Bylaws, or investigate the complaint directly by, at a minimum, speaking with both the complainant and the respondent. After concluding an investigation, the Board will determine an appropriate course of action and inform the complainant and respondent of any actions or decisions taken.
- VII. If the complaint involves a director, that director will be excluded from any Board discussions or decisions related to the complaint.

SCHEDULE "B": DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF ELECTORAL OFFICER

- I. In executing the responsibilities of his or her office, the Electoral Officer will:
 - (a) at all times, conduct him or herself with honesty and integrity, complying with the requirements of the *Societies Act*, the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;
 - (b) exercise professional judgment and discretion in accordance with the principles of natural justice and procedural fairness;
 - (c) remain neutral and refrain from providing any preferential treatment or expressing support for or opposition to any candidate or outcome;
 - (d) not pressure or intimidate other officials or personnel to favour a certain candidate or outcome; and
 - (e) avoid conflicts of interest, or the appearance of conflicts of interest, by abstaining from decision-making where the Electoral Officer has a personal or private interest in the matter at issue.
- II. The Electoral Officer is responsible for:
 - (a) preparing nomination forms and receiving nominations of candidates for the office of Regional Chief, director and any BCAFN Representative;
 - (b) determining the eligibility of candidates in accordance with the *Societies Act*, the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;
 - (c) in consultation with the Chief of Staff, preparing applicable voter lists;
 - (d) furnishing voter lists to scrutineers at least fourteen (14) calendar days before any election or other secret ballot vote and securing each scrutineer's written acknowledgement that the voter list is complete in advance of the election;
 - (e) subject to direction from the Board, setting the form of the ballot;
 - (f) making all administrative arrangements in connection with the election and any subsequent by-elections including fixing the number and location of polling stations, determining the area that qualifies as the "immediate vicinity" of the polling stations for purposes of Section <u>10.23</u>, and preparing and posting notices;
 - (g) ensuring any proxy appointments received are properly documented and noted on any voter list;
 - (h) resolving any disputes about the validity of proxy appointments in accordance with the Bylaws;

- (i) resolving any disputes about voter eligibility on the day of the election or other secret ballot vote;
- (j) ensuring every person eligible to vote has a reasonable opportunity to do so;
- (k) ensuring that a separate poll is conducted for:
 - (i) each position, except if the poll is being taken to elect multiple directors, in which case the poll is conducted in accordance with Section 10.44;
 - (ii) any secret ballot poll being conducted under Bylaw 5.11[*director removal*] or Bylaw 8.11 [*Governance Committee recommendations*]

in accordance with the Bylaws and applicable BCAFN Policy Manuals;

- (1) determining if a ballot that is irregularly marked is to be counted;
- (m) supervising the tally of all votes;
- (n) making a final determination on the validity of ballots;
- (o) securing the voter list, ballots and ballot boxes;
- (p) giving such directions or instructions as the Electoral Officer thinks necessary for the proper conduct of the vote;
- (q) promptly declaring the election or other secret ballot vote results to members at the Annual General Meeting or Special Chiefs Assembly, as appropriate; and
- (r) providing a final electoral report to the Board after the election.

SCHEDULE "C": ONLINE VOTING FRAMEWORK

[Explanatory note: This Schedule has been added to the Governance Manual as of August 13, 2020 to provide for online voting in elections that take place at a meeting that must be held by videoconference due to exceptional circumstances.]

Application

- I. This Schedule applies to the elections that will take place at the Annual General Meeting in 2020, which will be held online due to the COVID-19 pandemic and related provincial health and safety guidelines and precautions.
- II. This Schedule may also apply in future elections if, after considering advice from public health authorities, the Board decides that due to exceptional circumstances a meeting will occur at a time when it is unlikely that in-person voting can be done in a safe manner.

Online voting

- III. Voting in elections may be conducted using an internet-based system that facilitates confidential voting (an "**Online Voting System**").
- IV. For elections that take place using an Online Voting System:
 - (a) in respect of each poll, a member may exercise its one vote by having its member delegate or duly appointed proxy cast a vote using the Online Voting System;
 - (b) to be eligible to vote,
 - i. a member delegate must be on the voters list and be present at the meeting, and
 - ii. a proxy must be duly appointed and be present at the meeting;
 - (c) a member will be deemed to be "present" at the meeting for the purposes of the Bylaws, the Governance Manual and this Schedule, if the member delegate or duly appointed proxy attends the videoconference in accordance with instructions provided by the Electoral Officer as part of the meeting notice;
 - (d) member delegates on the voters list and duly appointed proxies who are present at the meeting will be provided access to the Online Voting System; and
 - (e) casting a vote in a poll using the Online Voting System will be deemed to be a "secret ballot" for the purposes of the Bylaws and Governance Manual.
- V. The specific Online Voting System to be used in an election will be selected by the Electoral Officer in consultation with the Board, and must:
 - (a) incorporate an authentication system to confirm that voters are entitled to vote in the election and to restrict voting to one vote per member per poll;

- (b) ensure the secrecy of the vote; and
- (c) include security protocols and data and privacy protection measures that satisfy the Electoral Officer.

Meeting to continue during online voting period

- VI.The Electoral Officer will determine when and for how long online voting will be open to
members during the meeting (the "Online Voting Period"), provided that notice of the
Online Voting Period is provided to members as part of the meeting notice.
- VII. If at any time during the Online Voting Period there is no business being conducted other than online voting in the election, then at such times:
 - (a) the meeting is deemed to be in session; and
 - (b) quorum requirements are deemed to be satisfied.

Election of Regional Chief

- VIII. Section 10.39 does not apply to an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule.
- IX. If there are more than two (2) candidates for Regional Chief, a candidate will win the election with more than 50% of the vote determined according to an instant runoff voting system, which will employ the following:
 - (a) voters will have the ability to rank candidates in a single round of voting with a single ballot form within the Online Voting System;
 - (b) if a candidate receives more than fifty percent (50%) of the vote based on firstchoices, that candidate wins; if a candidate does not receive more than fifty percent (50%) of first-choice votes, then, second and subsequent choices will be attributed according to a pre-determined method ("**Instant Runoff Method**"), which will determine the candidate deemed to receive more than fifty percent (50%) of the vote; and
 - (c) the Electoral Officer will set and record in writing the Instant Runoff Method at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the election and will make it available upon request to any member or candidate for Regional Chief up to seven (7) calendar days following the election.
- X. In the event of a tie, then the provision for a second or successive round of voting in section 10.40 will apply in accordance with directions that will be issued by the Electoral Officer.

Scrutineers

- XI. A candidate in an election that is conducted in accordance with this Schedule is not required to appoint a scrutineer, but may do so at the same time he or she accepts the nomination.
- XII. For an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule, the role and responsibility of <u>a scrutineer is to:</u>
 - (a) approve the voter list circulated by the Electoral Officer in writing and in advance of the Online Voting Period; and
 - (b) at the discretion and request of the Electoral Officer, scrutinize any or all of the following:
 - i. the Electoral Officer's verification that a member is "present" at the meeting and on the voters list;
 - ii. the making of an Electronic Record by the Electoral Officer; or
 - iii. other aspects of the conduct of the election as requested by the Electoral Officer.

Counting the Votes

- XIII.For an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule, the Electoral Officer will
confirm the final count of votes cast using the Online Voting System and will generate
and make a secure electronic record of votes cast, the voters list, the identities of
members who cast votes using the Online Voting System, and any other record the
Electoral Officer deems appropriate (the "Electronic Record") to allow for verification
of the voting and results of the election.
- XIV. The Electoral Officer will promptly announce the results of the election to members before the meeting is adjourned.
- XV. The Electronic Record made under section XIII will be delivered to BCAFN's head office, where it will remain for thirty (30) calendar days after the election or such longer period as a court of competent jurisdiction may order. The Electronic Record may be accessed and/or inspected only in the presence of legal counsel for BCAFN and legal counsel for each candidate in the election who requests to have legal counsel present (and for greater certainty, every candidate must be given the opportunity to have legal counsel present if the purpose of accessing the Electronic Record pertains to the election in which the candidate ran for office).
- XVI. The Electoral Officer will generate a final electoral report, including the results of the elections, sign it, and provide it to the Board within fourteen days (14) days of the date of the election for inclusion in the minutes of the meeting.

XVII.No one may challenge the electoral results unless filing an appeal in accordance with the
Bylaws.

Interpretation

- XVIII. For certainty, in an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule:
 - (a) the following sections of this Governance Manual do not apply:
 - (i) 10.19 to 10.24 [Voting],
 - (ii) 10.25 to 10.30 [Counting votes],
 - (iii) 10.34 to 10.36 [Scrutineers], and
 - (iv) 10.39 [Electing the Regional Chief: Fifty Percent]; and
 - (b) subject to paragraph (a), Article 10 [*Elections*] and Schedule "B" [*Duties and* <u>Responsibilities of Electoral Officer</u>] apply, unless there is a conflict with this Schedule, in which case this Schedule will prevail to the extent of such conflict;
 - XIX. This Schedule is intended to be consistent with the Bylaws and the Bylaws continue to apply to an election conducted in accordance with this Schedule. To the extent that an inconsistency is identified between this Schedule and the Bylaws, the Bylaws will prevail to the extent of the inconsistency, and the remainder of the Schedule will continue to be valid and apply.